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Date: August 2, 2021

From: National Archives and Records Administration
Subject: Reconstructed FBI File CE 100-12159, Serials 1-4
To: The File

This memorandum briefly summarizes the status of missing original Federal Bureau of
Investigation (FBI) case files or portions of case files in the President John F. Kennedy
Assassination Records Collection (JFK Collection) and documents the National Archives and
Records Administration's (NARA) efforts to reconstruct these records, where possible, from
duplicate copies of documents located in other FBI files.

As the JFK Collection was first compiled and reviewed in the 1990s, the Assassination Records
Review Board and the FBI designated some records as “not believed relevant” (NBR) or “not
assassination related” (NAR). The FBI retained custody of the NBR/NAR records and
postponed their transfer to NARA until a later date. Every document or group of documents
(“serials”), however, received an indexed Record Identification Form (RIF) and FBI inventory
sheet for insertion into the JFK Collection.

After an extensive search, neither the FBI nor the National Archives could locate a small
number of NAR documents or case files.

This compilation represents NARA's efforts to reconstruct the original file or portions of the file,
as completely as possible, with duplicate copies of documents located in the FBI field office and
headquarters files within the JFK Collection. Each reconstructed file or compilation contains a
Record Identification Form, an explanatory cover memo, existing administrative documents
available within the JFK Collection, and copies of identified duplicate documents. The table
below summarizes the status of FBI file CE 100-12159, Serials 1 through 4.

RIF Number FBI File List of Serials List of Identified | Reconstructed
Number From Inventory Serials at NARA- | Status (None,
Sheet : Partial,
Complete)
124-10179-10231 | CE 100-12159 | 1-4 1-4 Compilete

MWW 659594 Docld:32174412 Page 2



FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION
POSTPONEMENRT INFORMATION SHEET (JFK MATERIALS)

)

/

/ 7 Page(s) withheld entirely at this location in the file.
one or more of the following statements, where indicated,
explain this deletion (these deletions).

(] Deletions were made pursuant to the postponement .

. rationale 4ndicated below with no segregable material
available for disclosure. All references relate to- -
Section 6 of the "President John F..Kennedygngsassinptionl
Records Collection Act of 1992." o i e

[} Subsection 1A (intelligence'aQent's identity)

{] Subsection 1B (intelligence sourcé or nethod).

{] Subsec“ion 1C (other matter relating to miiitary
defense, intelligence operations or
the conduct of foreign relations)

[{] Subsection 2 (iiving person who provided
confidential information)

{] Subsection 3 (unwarranted invasion of privacy)
{1 Subsection 4 (cooperating jndividual or foreign

government, curremtly requiring
protection)

0] Subsection 5 {security or protective procedure,
currently or expected to be utilized)

;k?/ Information pertained to a matter unrelated to the JFK
Assassination investigation.

(] For your information:

/}V/ The following number is to be used for reference
regardin@ this page (these P ges) :

SN Rl a= =

X00000KXX 000000XXX
)0.0.0.0.0.00.094 0000000K
)9.0.0.0.0.0.0.0.04 P0.9.0.0.9.9.09.04
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December 5, 1975

RE: pRSTIMONY OF ASSISTANT TO THE DIRLCTOR~—
DEPUTY ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR JAMES B. ADAMS
‘BEFORE THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON

2/2/175:

Retention For appropriate

[ For information [} optional (] action {1 Surep, by

] The enclosed is for your informalion. If used in a [uture repott, [] couceul oll
I sources, [) paraphrase conlents,

[} Enclosed are corrccted pugeo from report of SA
dated .

Remarks:

Re Bureau R/S of 12/4/75 which prov1ded
.excerpts of Ml. Adams' testimony.

Attached for your information and
a551stance, is the complete transcript of
above-referenced testimony.

me. (1) AMEDITeO “TRANSCRIPT
Bufile '
Utfile
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Senator Tower,. The next witnesses‘fo appear before the
Committee are Mr. James Aﬁams, Aséistant tgvthe Director-
Deputy As;ociéte Director, Investigation, responsible for all
investigative operations; Mr. W,‘Raymond Wannall, Assistant/
Director, Inﬁélligencegbivision, responéible for internal
security and foreign éounterintelligence'investigations; Mr,

John A. Mintz, Assistant Director, Legal Counsel Division;

Joseph G. Deegan, Section Chief, extremist investigations;

Mr. Robert L. Schackelford, Section Chief, subversive

investigations; Mr. Homef A. Newman, Jr., Assistant to Section
Chief, sﬁpervisesrextremist informants; Mr. Edward P. G%igalu-,
Unit. Chief, supe;vises subversive informants; Joseph G. Falizy,
Assistant Sectiop Chief, Civil Rights Section, Gener-.i Inv..cLi-
éative Division.

Gentlemen, wili you all rise and be sworn.

N
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. Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to givé
before this Committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Adams. I do.

Wannall. I do. . ’ -

Mintz. I do.

Deegan. I do.

Mr. Schackelford. I do.

Mr. Newman. I do.

Mr. Grigalus. I do.

Mr. Kelley. I do.

‘Senator Tower., It is intended that.Mr. Wannall will be
the principal witness, and we will call on others as questioning

might require, and I would direct each of you when yoq‘do

respond, to identify yourselves, please, for the record.

I think that we will spend just a few more minutes to allowy

the members of the Committee to return from the floor.

(A brief recess was takeﬂ.)‘

Senator Tower.  The Committee will come to orderx,

Mr. Wannall, according to data, informants prov;de'83
percent of your intelligence information.

Now, will you providé the Committee with some information

on the -criteria for the selection of informants?
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TESTIMONY OF W. RAYMOND WANNALL, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR,
INTELLIGENCE DIVISION, FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGAT;LON-
ACCOMPANIED BY: JAMES B. ADAMS, ASSISTANT TO THE
DIRECTOR-DEPUTY ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR (iNVESTIGATI’ON);

. JomN A. MINTZ, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, LEGAL COUNSEL
DIVISION; JOSEPH G. DEEGAN, SECTION CHIEF:; ROBERT L.
SCHACKELFORD, SECTION CHIEF; HOMER A. NEWMAN, JR.,
ASSISTANT TO SECTION CHIEF; EDWARD P. GRIGALUS, UNIT
CHIIQEF;, AND JOSEPH G. KELLEY, ASSISTANT SECTION CHIEF,
CIVIL RIGHTS SECTION, GENERAL INVESTIGATIVE DIVISION
Mr. Wannall. Mr. Chairman, that is not FBI'data thaﬁ you

have quoted. That was prepared by the General Accounting

\

Senator Tower. That is GAO.
Mr. Wannall. Based on a sampling of about 93 cases.

Senator Tower. Would that appear to be a fairly accurate

figure.

Mr. Wannall. I have not seen any survey which the FBI

itself has conducted that would confirm that, but I,think'that

Wwe do get the priﬁcipal portion of our information from live

souxces,

Senator Tower. It would be a relatively high percent.-

then?

Mr. Wannall. I would say yes. And your ques!’

criteria?

Y S5a955 L boetdr32989494—Fage 100
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Senator Tower. What criteria do you use in the selection
of informants?

Mr. Wannall. Well, the criteria vary with the neéds. 1In

an informant who can meld into a éroup which is engaged in a
criminal type activity, you're going to have a different sét
of criteria. If you'r; talking about our internal security
matters, I think we set rather high standards. We do require'
that a preliminary inquiry be conducted which would consist
principally of checks of our.headquarters indices, our field
office indices, checks wi£h other informants who are operating
in tﬁe same area, and in various established sources such as
local police departments.

Following this, if it appears'that the person is the type
who has credibility, can be depended upon to be reliable, we
would interview the individual in order to make a determination
as to whether or not ﬁe will ge willing to assist the FBI
in discharging its responsibiliti;s in. that. field.

Following that, assuming that the.answei is positive, we
would conduct a rather in depth investigation for.thé.purposé
of.fﬁrther attempting to establish credibility and.rgliability.

Senator. Tower. .How.doésIthe"Bureau.distinguish between
the. use of informantsrfor law enféfcemen@ as opposed to

.intelligence.éollection?

Is the guidance different, or is it the same, or what?

12989494 Page 101

our cases relating to extremist matters, surelein;order to get.




Ptione (Area 202) 544-6000

10

11

12

13

WARD & PAUL

15

16

17

18

19

20

22

24

© 410 First Street, S.E., Washlngton, D.C. 20003

RW 54955 DocId:32989494 Page 102
MYV 65994 Docld32174412 Page 11 '

21

25

| Q @ ' 11904

Mr. Wannall. Well, Mr. Adams can probably best addréss
the use of informants on criminal matters since he is over
the operatiénal division on that.

Mr. Adams., ?ou do have somewhat of a difference in the fact
that a criminal informant in a law anorcement_function, you
are trying to devélop evidence which:will be admissible in
court for prosécution, whereas with intelligence, the informant
élone, your pﬁrpose could either be prosecution gr it could be’
just for purposes of pure‘intelligence.

The difficulty in/both is retaining the confidentiality
of the indiviqual and‘profecting'the individual, and t;ying to,
through usehoﬁ the informant, obtain evidence which could be
used independently of the ﬁestimoﬁy of the informant so that
he can coﬁtinue operating as a criminal inférmant.

Senatgr Tower. Are these informants evér authorized to
function as provocateurs? A |

Mr. Adams. No, sir, they're not. We have strict regula-

tions against .using informants as provocateurs. This gets

 into that delicate area of entrapment which has been addressed

by the courts on many occasions and has been concluded by the

courts that providiné an individual has a willingness to engages

in an activity, the government has the Eight to provide him the.

opportunity. This does not mean, of course. that mistakes don't
occur in this area, but we take whatever steps we can to

avoid this. Even the law has recognized that informants can




Phone {Area 202) 544-6000

WARD & PAUL -

410 First Street, 5.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

HW 549355

10
11
‘12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
25
24

25

‘has to become involved in some activity in order to protect

'we are not stepping out of bounds insofar as the use of our
. u

.9

1305

engage in criminal activity, and the courts have held that,
especially the Supreme Court in the Newark County Case, that -
the very difficulty of penetrating an onéoing‘operation, thaf
an informant himself can engage in criminal activity, but
bécause there.ié lacking this 'criminal intent to violate a
law, we stay awéy from that. Our regulations fall short of that.

| If we have a situation where we felt that an informant

\ ,

or conceal his use as an informant, we go right_tc the United -
States Attorney or to the Attorney General to try to make sure
iﬁformants. |

Senator Tower. Bu? you do u;e these informants and d&
instruct tﬁém to spgead dissension among certain grbups that
they are informing on, do you not? '

Mr. Adams. We did Qhen we had the COINTELPRO program$,
which were discontinued in 1971, and I think the Klan is probably
one of the best examples of a situation where the'law was-
in effe;t at the time. We heard the term States Rights used
much more then than we hear it today. We saw in the Little
Rock situation the President of the United States, in sending
in the troops, pointing out‘the’necessity to use local law
enforcement. We mustbhave lgcal iaw enforcemenﬂ to qse the
troops only as a last resort.

And then you have a situation like this where you do try

PocId:32989494 Page 103
WWE599E Dochd: 32174412 Page 12
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- historical problems with the Klan coming along. We had

- trated as anyone else was, and when we got information from

) : B St 1806

N . :
to preserve the respective roles in law enforcement. You have

situations where the FBI and the Federal Government was almost
poweflesé té‘éct. We ‘had local law enforcement offfcers in
some areas participating in Klan violenée;

The instances mentioned by Mr. Rowe, every one of those,
he saw them from the lowest level of the informantf He didn't
see what action was taken with that informa£ion, as he pointéd
out in his téstimony. Our files show that thié information was
réported to the police dep;rtments in every instance. We ~
also knew that in certain instances the information, upon being
rgceiyed, was not being acted upon. We qlso disseminated
simultanéously through letterhead.memoranda to tﬁe Deéartmént
of Justice the problem, and he;e, here we were, the FBI, in a
position where we ﬂad no authority in the absence of instruction
from the Department of Justice, to make an arrest.

Sections 241 and 242 don't cover it because you doﬁ't have
evidence of a conspiracy, and it ulﬁimately resulted in

a situation where the Department called in United States

Marshals who do have authority similar to local law enforcement

!

officials.

So, historically, in those days, we were just as frus-

someone like Mr. Rowe, good information, reliable information,

and it was passed on to those who had the fesponsibility to

32989494 Page 104
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do something about iﬁ, it was not always acted upon, as he
indicated. ' )

Senator Toﬁer. None of these cases, then, there was
N
adégua;g qvidencejof'conspiracy to give you jﬁrisdictioh.to
act? .

M. Adams. The Departmental rules at that time, and stili
require Departmental approval where you have a conspiracy.
Under 241, it takes two or more persons acting togethe;._ Yoﬁ-
can have a mob scene, and'you can have blacks and whites
belting each other, but unless you can show tﬁat those that
initiated the action acéed in concert in a conspiracy, you have|
no violation. ‘

Congress recodgnized this, and-it wasn't until/l968
that they camé~aiong and added Section 245 to the civil rights
statite, which added punitive méasureé against an‘individual
that didn't have to be a conspiracy. But this was a problem
that the whole country was grappling with: the Président of
the United States, Attorney General. We were in a situatioﬁ
where we‘had rank lawlessness taking place, as you know from
a memo¥andum we sent you that we éent,to the Attorney General.
The accomplishmeﬁts we were able to obtain in preventing
violence, and in neutralizing the Klan -~ and that was one
of the reasons.

‘Senator Tower. What was the Bureau's purpose in con-

tinuing or urging the continued surveillance of the Vietnam

HW 54955 DOCI(1:35989494 Page 105
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Veterans Against the War?

Was there a legitimate law enforcement purpose, or was ﬁhé
intent to hélter politicél expression?

Mr. Adams. We had information on the Vietném Veterans
Against thé/War that indicated that there werelsubvefsive
groups involveé. They were going to North Vietnam and meeting
with the Communist forces. They were going to Paris, attending
meetings paid for and sponsored by the:Communist Party, the
International Communist Party. We feel that we.had a very valid
basis to direct our attention to the.VVAW.

It started out, of course, with Gus Hall in 1967, who was
head of the Communist Party, USA, and the comments he made,
and what ig fin;lly boiled down to was a situation where it
split off into the Revolutionary Union, which was a Maost
group, and the hard~line Communist group, and at that point
factioﬁilism'developed in many of the chéptérs, and they closed
fhose chapters because there was ﬁo longer any intent to follow!
the natiénal organization./

But we had a valid basis for investigating it,'and we
;nvestigated chapters to determine if there was affiliation
and subservichce to the national office.

Senator Tower. Mr..naft?

Senator Hart of Michigan. But in the process of chasing
after the Veterans Against the War; you éot.a lot of inﬁormatioﬁ

t

that clearly has no rclationship to any Federal -criminal

NW65994 Docld 32174372 Page 15 -
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‘you may have one or two violent individuals, but you have

"we have talked about before. We have to narrow down, because

e 1909
statute.

Mr, Adams. I agree, Senator.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Why don't you try to shut that
stuff off by sifply tél;in§ the;ageﬁ£; or.yéur.iﬁfbiﬁant?

‘Mr. Adams. Here is the problem that you have with that.-
When'youfre looking at an organization, do you reéort only fhe

violent statements made by the group or do you also show that

some of these church -groups that Qere mentidngd, and others,
that the Qhole intent of the group is not in violation of the
statutes. You have to report the good, the favorable along
with the unfavorable, and this is a problém; We wind ﬁp‘with
inforﬁation in ogr.filés. We are accused of being vacuum |
cleaners, and you are a vacuum cleaner. If you want to know the
real purpose~of.an organization, do you only report tbq
violent statements made aﬁd the fact that it is by a sﬁall‘
minority, or do you also -show the broad base of the organizatio;
and what it .really is? |

And within that is where we have to have the gﬁidelines

we recognize that we do wind up with too much information in
our files.

| Senator Hart of Michigan, But in that vacuumihg pfocess,
you are feeding_into Departmental files the names.éf-people

who arxe, who have been engaged in basic First Amendment
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exercisés, qnd this‘is what hangs some of us up.
M;. Adams. It hangs me up. But in the ;ame files I~

imagine every one of you has been interviewed by the FéI( eithexn

asking you ébout the qﬁalifications of some other Senator

being considered for a Presidential appointment, being inter-

viewed concerning some friend'who is applying for a job,

N

Were you embarrassed to have that in the files of the

. FBI?

LNow,. someone can say, as reported at our last session, that

this is an indication, the mere fact that we have a name in our
Al

files has an onerous impression, a chilling effect. I agree.

It can have, if someone wants to distort what we have in our
files, but if they recognize that we interviewed you because
of considering: a man for the Supreme Court of the United

States, and that isn't distorted or improperly used, I don't
. y .

- see. where any harm is served by having that in our files.

‘Senator Hart. of Michigan. But if.IX ém.Reverend.Smith
and~the,vacuum.cleaner.picked up the fact.that.I. was.helping
the veterans;.vietnam Veterans Against. the War, and two years
later a name checkﬁisuasked.on Reverend Smith and.ail.yoﬁr
file shows. is that he was. associated. two years ago. with a group
that was sufficient enough, held sufficient doubtful.patriotism
to justify turning loose a lot of your energy in pursuit on

them --

Mr. Adams. This is a problem.

H¥ 54955 DocId:32989494 Page 108
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Senator Hart of Michigan. Tﬁis is what should réquiré
us to rethink this whole business. . ‘

Mr. Adams: Absolutely.

And this is what I hope the guidelines commiﬁtees as well
as the;Congressional input aré going to address themselves ﬁo.

Senator Hart of Michigan. We've talked about a wide rangé
of groups which the Bureau can and has had informant penetration
and report on. Your manual, the Bureau manual'sldefinition
of when an extremist or security investigation-may be under-
taken refers to groups whose activity either involves V;olatidn
of certain specified laws, or whichkmay result in the violation
of such léw,vand when such‘an iﬁvestigatidn is opened, then
informants may be used.

Another guideline says that domestic intelligence
investigations now must be predicated on criminal violations.
The aéent need only cite a statute suggestiﬁg ah investigation
relevant to a potential violation. Even now, with an improved,
upgraded ecffort to avoid some of these problems, we are back
again in a world of possible violations or activities thdh
may result in illegal acts.

Now, any constitutionally prqtécted\errcise'Qf the

right to demonstrate, to assemble, to protest, to petition,

Q
o]
3
Q
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"
<
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pas]
3
3
19}
Mg
H
0
Q

ult in viclence cr disrupticn of a lecal
town meeting, when a controversial social issue might result

in disruption. It might be by hecklers rather than those holding




Smn 27

Phane (Arca 202) 544-6000

WARD & PAUL

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

HYW 54955 DocIld

10
11
12
13
14
15

186

© 18

19

20

21

22
23

24

R5

" théy may. result in violence, disruption?. -

@ . @ C . 1912

the meeting;
Does this mean that the Bureau should investigate all.

groups organizing or participating in such a meeting because

.Mr. Adams. No, sir.

Senator Hart of Michigan.- Isn't that how you justify
spying on almost everjAaspeét of'ﬁﬁe‘éeaée ﬁovemeﬁt?

Mr., Adams. No, éir. When we moniﬁor demonstratioqs,‘we -
monitor demon;tratiohs where we have an indication that the
demonstration itself is sponsored by a group that we have an
investigétive interest in, a valid investigative inteérest in,
or wherg member's of one of these groups are participating where
there_is a'potenti%l that they migﬁ% change the peaceful
nature of the demonstration.

But this is our closest questiqn of trying to draw
guidelines to avoid getting into an area of infringing on the.
First Aﬁéndment righté of people, yet at the same time being

< . -
aware of groups such as we have had in greater numbers in the

past than Qe‘do'at the present timé, But we have had periods
where the demonstrations have been rather severe, aﬁd fhe
courts have said ﬁhat the FBI has a right, and indeed a duty,
to keep itseif informed with respect té the possible commission
of crime. It is not obliged to wear plinders until it may be

too late for prevention.

And that's a good statement if applied in a clearcut

1
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I case, Our problem is where we have a demonstration and we have
to make a judgment call as to whether it is one that clearly

' S fits the _criteria.of‘ena'bling us to-moniter .the activities, and
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Tape 6 :
f’\,g 1 Senator Hart of Michigan. Let's assume that the rule
- =) * .
g 2 || for opening an investication on a group is narrewly drawn. The
E 3 Bureau manual states that informants investigating a subversive
4 organization should not enly report on what that group is

5 doing but should look at and répor£ on activities in»whichi/
6 the group is participating.

7 | There is- a Section 87B3 dealing with reporting. on

8 connections with other groups. That section says that the

9 field office shall "determine and reﬁorﬁ on any significént
10 || connection or cooperation with nonfsuﬁversive'groups." Any

11 || significant connection or cooperation with non-subversive

-
2 .
N 12 || groups. ,
d
( J o '
Tk 13 Now let's look at this in practice. In the spring of
I ; .

14 1969 there was a rather heated national debate over the
15 insgallétibn of the anti-ballistic missile system. Some of us
16 || rememberx that."An FBI informant and two'fBI'cgnfidenFial
17 .sources reported on the plan's participants and activities
18 bf the~Washin§ton Aréa Citizené;Coalition Aéainst the ABM,
19 || particularly in open public debate in’a high school auditorium,?
-go which included speakers from the‘Defense Depértment for the
21 || ABM ;nd a scientist aﬁd defense analyst against the ABM.

29 The informants reported on the planning for the meeting,

23 || the distribution of materials to churches and schools,

~

24 || participation by local clergy, plans to seek resolution on i

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 || ABM from ncarby town councils. There was also informat’ . wn
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plans for-a’snhsequcnt town meeting in Washington with the
names of local poli;ical leaders who would attend,

Now the information, the informént information‘cam¢~as
paft of aﬁ iﬁVeééiggtion of an allegedly subVergivéféroup~ '
participating in that coalitidn.. Yet the inférmation dealt
with all aspects and all participants. The reports oﬁ the
plans for the meeting aﬁd on the meeting itself were dissemi;ated
to the State Department, to military intelligence, and to- the
White House.

lHow do we get into all of that?

Mr. Adams. Well —-

Senator HMart of Michigan., Or if you were to rerun it,

Mr. Adams. Well, not in 1975, compared to what 1969
was, The problem we had at the time was where we had an
informant who had reported that this group, this meeting was

1

going to take pléce and it was going to be the Daily World, 3
which was the east coast ¢ommuniét newspaper that made comﬁents‘é
about it.  They formed an organizational meeting. We took
a Quick look at it. The case apparently was opened in May .28,
1969 and closed June 5 saying tliéere was no problem with thié
organization. |

Now the problem we get into is if we take 'a quick lcck
apd get 6ut, fine.v We've had cases, thoﬁgh,iwhere we have

stayed in too long. When you're dealing with security ‘- as likp

HW 65994 Docld 32174817 Page 27
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Soviet espionage'ﬁhere they: can put one’ person in this country

and they supported him with total resources.of the Soviet

Union, false Identification, all_ the money he needs, communi-=

cations networks, satellite assistance, and everything, and
you're working with a paucity of information.
The same problem exists to a certain extent in domestic

A3
security. You don't have a lot of black and white situations.

S0 someone reports something to you which you feel, you take

a quick look at and there's nothing to it, and I think that's
k :

what they did.

Senator Hart of Michigan. You said that was '69. Let

me bring you up to date, closer.to currenit, a current place

on ﬁhe calendar.

This'one is the fgll of last yeaf, 1975. President
Toxrd announced his new program with respec£ td amnesty, aé
he desc;iﬁed it, for draft resistors.‘ Féilowiné thét there
were several national conferences involving all the groups
and individuals interested in unconditional amnesty.

Néw parenthetically, while unconditional amnesty is
not against --- while dncopditional'amnesty is not yet the law,
we agreed that advoe%ting it is not against the:léw either.

Mr. Adams, That's right,

Senator Hq;t of Miéhigah; Some-oflthe Sponsors wuroe

umbrella organizations involving about 50° diverse aroups o cd

the country. FBI informants provided .advance ij.: o .vlic s,

~
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plans gor the meeting and apparently atéended and reported on
the conference. The Bureau's own ;epo:ts described the
bartiéipants aé.having_represented d@VGrse‘perspectiveé-on
the issue of amnesty, including civil libertiés and human
riéhts groups, G.I. rights.sp6kesmen, pareﬁts of .men killed

in Vietnam, wives of ex-patriates in Canada, experts on draft

counselling, religious groups interested in peace issues,

’

delegates from student organizations, and.aides of House and

_Senate fembers, drafting legislation on amnesty.

i

The informant apparently was aﬁtending in his role as
a member of a group undexr inveétigatioé as allegedly subversive
and it described the topics of the workshop.

Ironically, the Bureau office report Qefore_them noted
that in view of the location of the .conference at a tﬂeoiogical
seminary,.the FBvaoﬁld use festréin; and limit its.coverAge_
to informant»reports.

Now this isn't five or ten years ago. This is last
fall. And this is‘"a conference of people who have the poinﬁ
of view tﬂat I share, that the socner we have uﬁconditiénal

amnesty, the better for the soul of the country.

‘Now what reason is it for a vacuum cleaner approach on

-a thing like that? Don't these instances illustrate how broad'

informant intelligence really is, that would cause these groups
in that setting having coptact with other groups, all and
everybody is drawn into the vacuum and many names go into the

32989494 Page 115
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Burcau filecs,
Is 'this what we want? -

Mr. Adams. I'll let Mr. Wannallraddress himself to this.

"He is particular knowledgeable as to this operation.

Mr. Wannall. Senator Harxt, that was a case that was

oS

opened on November 14 and closed November 20, and the informatic

which caused us to he interested in it were really.two particular

items. One was that a ‘member ©f the steering committee there

v

was a three man steéring committee, énd one of those ﬁembers
of the national conforence was in fact a nétional officer
legitimate inves;igative interest.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Well, I would almost say so wh
at that point. '

Mr, Wannall. The secoPd repoft we had was tha£ theA
VVAW WOuld.actively participate in an attempt to pack the
conference to take it over. And the third report we had --

Senator Hart of Michigan. And incidentally, all of the
information that your Buffalo informant had inen you with
respect to the goal§ and aims of the VVAW gave YOu ; list of/ |
goals which were completely within Constitutionally protectea
objectives. There wasn't a single item out of that VVAW thaﬁ
jebpardizes the .security of this country at all.

Mr. Wannall. Well, of-course, we 'did not rely entirely

on the Buffalo informant, but even there we did recej--
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‘from that informant information which I considered to be

significant.

The Buffalo chapﬁer‘of the VVAW was the regional office .

covering New York and northern New Jersey. It was one of the
five nost ;étive VVAW chapters in thg country agd at a
national conference, or at the regional conference, this
informant reported information back to us that an attendee

ag the conference announced that he had run guns into Cuba
prior to the Castro take-over. IHe himéelf said thaﬁJhe during
the Cuban crisis had been under 24 hour suveiilance‘ There |
was also discussion at the conference of subjugating the

VVAW to the revolutionary union. There wefe some individuals
in the chapter or the regional conference who were not in

agreement with us, but Mr. Adams has addressed himself to the

0 . N . ’
. interest of the revolutionary union.

So all of the information that we had on the YVAW did
not come from that source bhut even that particular source did
givé us information whiéh welconsidered to be of some
significance in our appraisal‘oflthe need for continuing the
investigation of that particular chapter of the VVAw:

, : /

Senator Hart of Michigan. But does it give you the
right or does it’create the need to go to a conferencé, even
if it is a conference that might be taken over by the VVAW

when the subject matter is how and by what means shall we

seek to achieve unconditional amnesty? What threat?

v m——
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Mr. Wannall. Our interest, of gogrse, was the VVAW
influence on a particulaf\meétinQ, if you ever happened to be
holding a meeting, or whatever subject it was.

.Sénatcr Hart of Michigan, What if it was a meeting to
~Seek to make more. affective the food stamp system in.this.
CQUnfry? N

-

- ME. Wannall. Wéll,jbf coursé-thefe:had be

- '

7

en some
organizations.
Senator liart of Michigan. Would the same logic follo&?
Mr. Vannall. I think that if we found that if the

’

Communist Party USA was going tdltékc,over the meeting and

vin doing-that; You have a whéieﬂséﬁpe'hc%éﬂdﬁd it'é é mattéri
of.wéere fog}do'and.where.yqu‘aoﬂ‘t[ éndfhopefully,.as we've -
saia'before{ we will ha;e'séme'guidance, not only from this
commitﬁee but from the guidelines that are béing developed.
But within the rationale of what we're doing today, I was
explaining_to'you our interest not ih going to.this thing and
not gathering everything there was about it.. -

In fact, only 65@ ihéividu;l atténded and feported to us,

and that was .the person who had, who was not developed for 

this reason; an informant who had been reporting on other

matters for some period of time. ' r
And as soon és we got the report of the outecwe f e
meeting and the fact that in the period of some ~i- ¢ i e

DocId
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use it as a front for its own purposes, there would be a logic
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discontinued any furthef.interest.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Well, my time has-expired
but evén this brief exchange, I think, indicates that if we
really want to control the dangers to our society of using
informants to gathér domestic political intelligence, we have
to restrict sharply domestic'intElligeﬂce in?estigations, And
that gets us into what I would like to raise 'with you when

my turn comes around again, and that's the use of warrants,

obliging the Bureau to obtain a warrant before 'a full-fledged

informant can be directed by the Bureau against a group or
individuals.

I know you hé&e objections to that and I would like to
review that with you.

Sénator Mondale, pursue that question.

Senator Hart of Michigan. I am talking now about an
obligation to obtain a warrant before you turn Poqse‘a full~
fledged infbrmant. I'm not talking about tipétérs that run
into yoﬁ or you run into, or wﬁo walk in as information sources
Tﬁe Bureau has raised some objections in this memorandum to the
Committee. The Buréau argues that such a warrant fequiremént
might be unconstitutional because it would violate the First

Amendment rights of IFBI informants to communicate with theirxr

' government.

Now that's a concern for First Amendmeént righté‘that

oughﬁ to - hearten all the civil libertarians.,




Phons {Area 202} 544-6000

WARD & PAUL

410 First Streat, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

@ty Vgl -
g'sh'9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

@ ‘ ' e - 1922

But why would that vary, why would a warrant requirement
raise a serious constitutional question?
\

Mr. Adams. Well, for one thing it's the practicability

of it or‘éhélimpacﬁicabiiityTOf‘getting a warrant .which:

ordinarily iﬁvolves prpbable'cause:tonﬁow that a crime has
been or is about to be commifted.

In.the intelligence field Qe are not dealing necessarily
with an imminent criminal actién. We're-dealiﬁg with activities
such as with the.Socialist Workers Party, which we have
discussed before, where they say bub;icly'we're‘not.to engage
in any violent activity today, but webgﬁarantee you we still
subséribe to the tenets of communism and that when the time
is ripe, we're going to rise up and help overthrow the United
States.

Well, now, you can't show probable cause if-they're about
to do it because they're £élling you they're noL going to do it
and you know they're not going to do it at this:partiéular k
moment.,

It's just the mixture somewhat of trying to mix in a

criminal procedure with an intelligénce gathering function, and

we can't find any practical way of doing it. We have a particulaf

organization. We may have an informant that not only belongs
to the Communist Party, but belongs to several other organizatio
and as part of his function he may be sent out by the Communist

Party to try to infiltrate one of these clean organizations.
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‘we don't have probable cause for him' to target against

Ehat organizatiOn}~but yvet we should be able to_rgceive info;ma—

tion from him that he as & Communist Party member, even

though in an inforﬁant status, is going to that ofgéﬁizatién*:
énd don't worry about it. We're making no headway on it.
It's just from our standpoint the ‘possibility bf informants,
the Supreme Court has held-that informants per se do not
violate the Firét, Four£h} or Fifth Amendments. They have
recognized the necessity that the government has to‘have
individuals who will assist them in carrying oﬁt their |
governmental duties.

Senator Hart of‘Michigan. I'm not sure I've heard anythinp
yet in response to the constitutional guestion, the very
practical questiBn that you éddressed.

Quickly, you are right thét the court has said that the
use of the informant per se is.not_a violation of ;onstitutional
rights of the subject under investigation; But Congress
can prescribe some safegquards, somelrules and some standards,

just as we have with respect to your use of electronic

.

:surveillance, and could do it with respect to informants.

That's quite different from saying that the warrant
L

procedure itself would be unconstitutional.
But with respect to the fact that you couldn't show
. \ N\

probable cause, and~therefore; you couldn't get a‘warrant,

. / : . i
therefore you oppose the proposal to require you to get a
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warrant. 'It éeems to beg the question;
Assuming that you éay thag.sinée we ﬁse informants dné
iﬂvestigate groups whichrmayAcﬁly engage in lawful acti&ities
but which might engaée‘in activities that can result in

violence or illegal acts, and you can't use the warrant, but

Congress could say that the use of informants is subject to

\

such abuse and poses such a threat to legitimate activity,

including the willingness of‘peOple to assemble and -discuss

the anti~ballis§ic missilé system, and we aon't want you to
use them unless you have indicaéion of criminal activity or
unless you présent your ;equest‘to a magiét;ate,in ghe same.
fashion as you are required to do with respect to, in most\
cases, to wiretap. B 4 [

This is an option availablg to Congfess.

Senator Tower. Senator Schweiker.

Sepator Schweiker. Thank fou very mﬁch.

Mr. Wénnall, whatfs the difference between a potenti;l
security informant and a security informant? |

Mr.-Wannall. I mentioned earlier, Senator'Sghweiker,
that in developidé an informant we do a preliminary check on
hiﬁ before talking with him and then we do a further in-depth
background check.

o~

A potential security informant is someone who is under
N <_ *

consideration before he is approved by‘headquarﬁers for use as’

an informant., He is someone who is under current consideration.

DocId: 32989494 Page 122 .
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f(’\ .= 1 || 'on some occasions that person will have been developed to a
[«] . . , o
™ “
g 2 || point where he is in fact furnishing information and we are
g 5 || engaged .in checking upon his reliability.

4 In some instances he may be paid f£or informatioh fﬁrnished
5 but it has not gotten to the point yet where we have satisfied
6 ourselves that he meets all of our criteria. When he does,

i 7 the field must submit its recommendations to headquarters, and

i

8 headquarters will pass upon whéthér that individual is an
9 approved FBI informant.

10 Senator Schweiker. So it's really the first step of-
11 | being an informant, I guess.

12 Mr. Wannall. It is a preliminary step, one of .the

WARD & PAUL

13 | preliminary steps.
n
14 Senator Schweiker. In the Rowe case, in :the Rowe

! 15 || testimony that we just heard, what was the rationale again

7Y

16 | for not interveﬁing when ?iolencg was known?

17 I know we asked you several times but I'm still having
18 || trouble understanding what the rationale, Mr. Wannall, was
19 in not infervening in the Rowve situation when violence was
20 || known. “

21 " Mr. Wannall. Senator Schweiker, Mr. Adams did address

22 || himself to that. If you have no objection, I'll ask him to

23 || answer that.,

410 Flrst Street, S.E., Washington, DO.C. 20003

24 Senator Schweiker. All right.

25 Mr. Adams. The problem we had at the time, and it's the

~
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probiem today, we are an investigative agency. We do not
have police powers like the United States marshalls do.

About 1795, I '‘guess, or sbme period like that, marshalls have
- J . .

had.the authority. thHat almost. bordefs on what é'sheriffmhas;

We are the in&éstigative agéncy of the Department of Justice

and during these times the Department of Justice had us maintain

the role of an investigat%ve agency. We were tp'feportxon

2

' aétivities to furnish the information to the 'local police,

[

who had an obligatibn to, act, We furnished it to the DepartménF
of Justice. |

In those areas where the local police did not act, it
resulted finally in the Attorney General sending 500 United
States marshalls down £o guarantee the safety éf people who
were trying to march in protést.of tﬁeir civii rights.

This was an extraordinary measure because it caﬁe at a
time of civil righs versus federal rights, and yet there was
.a& breakdown in law enforcement in certain areas of the country.|

This doesn't mean to indict all law énforcement agencieés
in itself at the time either because many of them did ac£
upon the information that was furnished to them; But we
have no authorit; to make an arrest on the spot because we
would not have had evidepce that thére was alconspiracy
available. We can do absolutely nothing in that regard.
In Little Rock, the decision was made, for instance, that

if any arrests need to be made, the Army should make them and

939494 Page 124
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, next.tdgthe Army, "the’ United States marshalls should make them,
not the FBI, even though we developed the violations.
And over the years, ésjyou know,aat the time there were many '

questions raiséd. Why doesn't thé FBI.stop this? Why don't -

' you do something about it? .

Well, we took the other route and effectively destroy;d
the Klan as far as committing acts of violencq, and of course
we exceeded statﬁtory guidelines in that area.

Senatpr Schweiker, What would be wrong, .just folldwing
up your poiﬁt there, Mr'.Adams, with set?ing up é program' 
sincé it's obvious to me that a lot of ihfdrmers are going}ﬁ&‘
have'pre~knowled§e of . violence of using U.S. marshalls on some
kind of a ldng-range basis to prevent violence? |

Mr. Adams. We do. We have them in Boston in connection
with the busing incident. We are'investigating the violations
undexr the‘Civil'Riéhts Act. But.the marsﬁalls are in Boston,
they are iﬁ Louisvill;, I belgeve at the.same time, and this
is the approach; that the Fédcral government finally recognizéd,
was the solution‘to the problem where you had to have added
Federal import.

Senator Séhweiker. But instead of waiting until it
gets to a Boston state, which is obviously a pretty ‘advanced
confrontation, shouldn't we have somiﬁﬁgre a coordinated progran
that when you go up the iadﬂér of ccmirand in the FBI, £hat

on an immediate'and fairly contemporzry basis, that kind of
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" gen'18 Y ' | | ’ 1928
8 | ega .
~ § 1 help can be sought instantly as opposed to waiting until it
\ E' ~ 2 || gets to a Doston state?
E 5 | I realize it's a deéartfpre frqm‘the pést. I'm not .
| 4 || saying it iSth;.‘Butiip séémé\£o‘méfwelne¢d};;be£ter remedy
5 || than we have, ’
6 Mr. Adams, We;lm fortuﬁatéif,;Werre at -a time.wgeré
7 | conditions have subsided in the coﬁﬁtry; etén frbmAthe 1608
8 and the '70s and periods -- or '50s and 'éOs.' We .report to thé:
9 || Department of Justice on potential'trbublequts around the'
10 || country as‘we learh'of them‘ so that the Departmegé will be
: 11 || aware of them. fhe planning for:Bostoﬁ} for instance, took
(ﬂ\ % 12 || place a year in advance with étate'officials, city officials,
‘ § 13 || the Department of Justice aﬁd t&e FBI sitting down together
14 || saying, héw are we going to protec£ the situatioﬁ in Boston?_
; 15 I think we've learned a lot from the days back.inlthe
) : : :
16 | early '60s. DBut the government ﬁad no‘mechanics which protected
17 || people at that time..
) 18 Senator Schweiker. I'd like to go, if I may, to the
é 19 || Robert Hardy case. I know he is not a witnesé but he
. ' .
2 20 || was a witness before the Illouse. But since this affects my
% 21 state, I'd like to ask Mr. Wannall, Mr. Hardy, of course, was
3 : ' - .
ﬁ 22 || the FBI informer who ultimately led and planned and organized
; 25 a raid on the Camden draft board. An according to Mr. Hardy#s
B ‘ s : '
(‘T g 24 || testimony bhefore ouf Committeé, he sz:i that in advance of the
o5 l[eraid someone in the Department had ewven acknowledgéd the fact
WY 54955 DoéId:32939494 Page 126 . : . \
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that they had all the information they néeded to clamp down
on the conspiracy aﬁd could arrest people at that point in time,
and yet no‘arrests were made.-

Why, Mri Wannall, was this true?

Mr. Wapnall. Well, I can ansver that based only oq;the
material that I have reviewed, Senatox Schweikér. It was not
a case handled in myvdivisibn but I think I can answer your
guestion.

There was, in féét, a representative of the Department
of Justice on the spot éounselling and advising coﬂtinuously
aé that case progressed as to what ;pgiﬁt the.ariest shquld be
made and we were being guided by.those to our mentors, the
ones who are responsible for making decisipns of that sort..

So I. think that Mr. Hardy's statement to the effect that
there was someone in the Departmént tﬁere is perfectly true.

Senator Schweiker, That responsibility rests with who
under your procedures?

Mr.-Wannall. We investigate décisioﬁs on making arrests,
when they should be made, and decisions with regard to
prgsecutiops are made either. by the United.States attoineys
or by Foderals in the Departhqnt.

Mf. Adams., At éhis time thai‘particdlar case did have
a departﬁental attorney on the scene .®:ause there aré questionS'
of conspiracy. Conspiracy 'is a tough wiolation to prove and

Fometimes a qucs;ion of do you ‘have the added value of catching

t
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someone in the commission of ;he crime as further proof,
rather than relying on. one iﬁformant and séme circumstantial
evidence to prove the viqlatiop.

Senator Schweiker. Well,. in this case, though, they
even had a dry run. - They could @ave arrested them on the
dry run.

That's getting pretty close to conspifacy, it seems to
me. 'They had a dry run and they could héve arrested.them on
the dry run.

I'd like to know why they didn't arrest them on the dry
run. Who was this Department of Justice official who made
that decision? < |

Mr. Adams, Guy‘Goodwih was the Department official.

s

Senator SchWeike;. Next I'd like to ask back in 1965,

- during the height of the effort to destroy the Klan, as you

put it a few moments ago, I believe the FBI has released

figures that we had something like 2,000 informers of some

kind or another infiltrating the Klan out of roughly 10,000

estimated membership, .

I believe these are either FBI figureé or estimates.
That would.mean that one out of every five membg;s of theAKlan
at that point was an informant paid by the government.

And'I pelieve the figure goes on o indicate that 70

¥

percent of the new members of the Kla;“that year were DI

informants., -
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“to put in‘an effort such as that? I'm not criticizing that

" you shouldn't have informants in the Klan and know what's

-racial matters, informants at that particﬁlaf time, and I

12

-mind that I think the newSpaéers, the President and Congress and

Isn't this an awfully overwhelminé quantity of people

|

going on for violence, but it seems to me that this is the
tail_wagg%ng the.dog.

For example, today we supposedly have only 1594'tdtaI
informants for,both domestic informahts and‘potential informéﬁtﬁh
and-thét here-we had‘2,000'just in the XKlan alone. |

Mr. Adams. Well, this number 2,000 did include all’

think the figures we tried té'reconstruct as to the actual
number of Klan’informants in relatioh to Klan members was around
6 percent, I think, after we had read some of the: testimony.

Now the problem we had on the Klan is the Klan had a
group called the Action Group. This was the group that you
remember from Mr; Rowe's testimohy, that he was left af-
ter the meeting. He attended the open meetings gnd heard
all of the hurrahs and this type of thing from infofmation,
but he never knew what was goihg on because each one had an
action group that went out and considered themselves in the
missionary field.

Theirs was the violence.

In order to penetrate those, it takes, you have to direct

as many informants as you possibly can.against it, DBear in
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everyone is concerned about the murder of the civil rights

N

workers, the Linio Kent zase, the Viola Liuzzo case, the
bombingg of the church in Birmingham. We were faced with.one.
_tremendousvproblem at that t;me.

Senator Schweiker. _; acknbwledée that.

Mr. Adamsf Our only appr0ach was through informants
and through the ﬁse of‘informénts we solved these cases, the
ones that were solved. Some of the bombing cases we have
never solved., They are extremely difficult.‘

These informants, as we told the Attorney General, and
as we told the Presidént, that we had moved informants liké
Mr. Rowe up to the top leadership. He was the bédygu&fd EO'the

: ' .

head man. He was in a position where he could forewarn us o
of violence, could help us on cases that had traﬁspiredr and
yet we knew and conceivéd that'tﬁis could conéipué forever
unless we can create enéugh disruption that theée members will
realize that if I go out and murder three civil rights workers,
even though the sheriff and other. law enforcement officers are
in on it, if that were the case and with some of them it was
the»casef that I would be caught. And that's what we did and
that's why.violence stopped, was because the Klan was insecure
and just like you say, 20‘percent, they thought 50 percent of
their mehberé ultimately were Klan members and £hey didn't
dare enqage;in these acts:of violence because they knew they

couldn't control the conspiracy any longér.
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J
Senator Schweiker. My time is expired. I just have

one guick question.

Is it correct tha£ in 1871 we're using around 6500
informers for black ghetto situaﬁions?

Mr. Adams. I'm not sure if that“s‘the yéar. We did‘
‘have one year~where we had a number like that which probably
had been arcund 6000, and ﬁﬁat waslthe time when the cities‘
were being burned, Detroit,.Wéshington, areas like this, - We
were given a mandate to_know what the situation is, where ié
violence going to break out, vhat next?

They weren't informants like an individual: penetrating
an organization. They were listening posts in the community
that would help tell us that we have a groﬁp here thaf’s getting
reaay to’start another fire-fight or something.

Senator Tower., At this point, there are three more
Senators remaining for questioning. If we can try to gét
everything in in the first round, we will not have a second
round and I think we can finish around 1:00, and we can.go
on and terminéte the proceediﬂgs.

lHowever, If anyone feecls that they have another question

that they want to return to, we can come back here by 2:00.

Senator Mondéle?

Senator Mondale. Mr. Adams, it seems to me tﬁat the

record is now fairly clear that when the FBI operates in the

field. of crime i igating, i > the bes
d.o crlgggéqg?stlgatlng, it may be the best professional




e r | \
| ' .
! gsh 21 19345
3
| 3 .
. (\\ § 1- ’organiza}tion. of its kind-in the world. And when the I'BI acts
3 | - ‘§ .2 in the field of poliﬁicai ideas, it‘hag bungled its\job, it
b ‘ , )
i - ; 5 || has interfered with the civil liberties, and finally, in the
% 4 last month or two, through its\public disclosures, heaped
{ ‘ ) 5 shame upon itself and really‘led toward an ﬁndermining of
% 6 tﬁe crucial public confidence in an essential- law enforcement
| v agéncy of this country.
8 In a\real sense, history has repeated itself because it
9 was precisely that problem that led to the c;eation of the FBI
10 || in 1924, ‘ o
1i In World War I, the Bureau of Investigat%on strayed from
| | g 12 || its law enforeement functions and became an arbiter and :
/li rﬁx‘ é 13 protector ofvpolitical iaeas. ‘And through the interference
. ‘3 14 of civil liberties and Palmer Raids and the rést, the public
gs 15 || became so offended that later through Mk, Justiée Stohe and -
é} .iﬁ ﬁr; Hoover, the FBI was created., And the first statement
; 17» .by Mr. Sto?e'was that never again will this Justice Department |
lé 18 || get involved in political ideas.
} g‘ 19 And'yet he;e we are again looking‘at a recorq where with
‘ é. 20 Martin Luther Xing, with anti-war resistors, with ~-- we even
g 21 had testimony this morning of mée;ings with the Council of
E. 29 Churches. Secretly we are investigating this vague, ill-defined
g 07 imﬁossible.to define idea of investiéating dangerous ideast
| (N\ g 24 IF see@s Fo 5@ the bas;s of the-gt?ategy that people
| ) 25 ban't proteéf themse;ves, fhat you somehow needkto use the
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(ﬂ\ g/ 1 tools of law enforcement to protegt people from subversive
‘\ g 2 ‘or dangerousf ideas, Which I find strange and quite profoundly
§‘ S at odds with the philosophy of‘American government.
4 I started in politics years ago and the first thing we
" 5 | had to do was to get the communists out of our parts and out .
6 of the union. We did a very fine job. As fér as I know, and
7 || I'm beginning to wonder, but as far as I know, we had no help
8 from the FBI or the CIA. We just rammed £hem out of the meetings
9 oﬁ;the grounds that they weren't Democrats and.they weren't
10 | good union leaders yhen:wc didn't want énything to do.with them
. "1l | And yet, we see time and time again that we'ré going .to
) J : .
% 12 | protect the blacks from Martin Lﬁther.King because he's
~ g 13 || dangcrous, that we've going to protect véterans from whate&er
p 14 ) it is, and we're going to protect the Council of Churches
15' from the véterans, and so on, apd it just getg sojgummy'énd
16 | confused and ill-defined and dangerous, that don't you agree
17 wiéh me that we have to control this, to restrain it, so that
18 || precisely what is expécted of the FBi is known by you, by the
§ 19 | public, and that you .can justify your actions when we ask
J .
.g 20 you?
§ 21 Mr. Adams. I agree with that, Senator, and I would like
g 22 || to point out that when the Attorgey General made his statement
% 25 Mr. Hoover subscribes to it, we fgllc?ed that policy for about
2 24 || ten years pntil the President of thc ..ited States said that
25 || we should investigate the Nazi Party.
'HW 54955 DocId:32989494 Page 133| . ’ “

WV 659598 DocldT 32718477 Page 47




Q S
n
jox
[3S
w

Phone.{Area 202) 544:6000

10
11
12

13

WARD & PAUL

14
=y 15
16
| 17
"} 18
] 19
20

21

23

24

410 First Street, S.E., WashiIngton, D.C. 20003

25

1936

I for one feel that we should investigate the Wazi Party.
I feel that our investigation of the Nazi Party resulted in

v

the fact that in World War‘II, as contrasted with World War I,

] R “ _
there wasn't 'one single incident of foreign directed sabotage

which took place in .the United States.
Senator Mondale. And under the criminal law you could
'have investigated these issues of sabotage.

(

Isn't sabotage a crime?:

Mr. Adans. Sabotage'is ; crime,

Senator Mondale. Could you have investigated tﬁat?

Mr. Adams. After it happened.

Senator &ondale. You see, every'time we get'invoivéd
in political ideas, you defend yourself on the basis of’
cfimes that could have bheen committed. Itfs very interesting.

. In my opinion, you have to stand here if you're going to
continue whét.you’re now\dqing and as I underst;nd it, you
's;ill insist that you'aid the right thing with the Vietnam
Veterans Against fhe War, and investigating the Council of
Churchés, and this can still go dnl This can étill-go on under
your interpr;tation of your present powers, what you try to
justify on the gréunds of your law enforéemeht activitics-
in terms of.criminal matters.

Mr. Adams. The law does :not say we have fo walt. until

we have been murdered before we can =--

Senator Mondale. Absolutely, but that's the field of

| H¥ 54955 Docld:f
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law again., You're tfying to defend apples with oranges. That.'s
the iaw. ;You can do that.

Mr. Adams. ‘Thatfs right, but how ac you £ind out which
of the 20;000 Bund membersimight have been a saboteur. You
don't have probable cause to investigate anyone, but you can
direct an intélliggnce operation against the German-American
Bund, the same thing we did after Congress said --

Senator Mondale. Couldn't you get a warrant for that?
Why did you obﬁecﬁ to 'going to court for authority for that?

Mr. Adams. Becauée we don't have probable cause to
go against an individual and the law doesn't pro&ide for
probable cause to investigate aﬂ organization.

There were acti&ities which did_take’place, like one time
they outlined the Communist Party -- |

Senator Mondale. What I don't understand is why it
.wouldn't be better for the FBI for‘us to define aﬁthority
that you could use iﬁ the kind of Bonn situation where under .

N :
court authority you éan inveStigate where there is probable
cause or reasdnable cause to suépect sabétage and the rest.

Wouldn't that make a lot more sense than just making theée
decisions on %our own?

Mr. Adams. We have expressed ccuplete concurrence in
that. We feel that wec're going to grtstieat to death in the
next 100 years, YOu're damned if you ‘o, and damned if you

) .

don't if we don't have a delineation of our responsibility

32989494 Page 135
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in this area. But I won't agree with you, Senator, that we

haverbungled the intelligence operations in the Upited States.
I agree with you that we have made some mistakes . Mr. Kelley.
has set a pattern of being as forthright as any LCirector of the
FBI in acknowledging mistakes that. had been made, but I think
that as you said, and I believe Senator Tower said, and

Senator Church, that we have to watch tﬁese hearings because

of the necessity that we'musticoncentraté on these areas of
.abuse. We must not lose sight of the

overall law enforcement and intel&igence community, and I

still fcel that this is the freest counctry in the world.

I've travelled much, as I'm sure you h;vé, and I know we havé
made some mistakgs, butvI feel that thé pecple in the United
~States are less chilled by the mistakes we haQe made thqa they

are by the fact that there are 20,000 murders a year in the
United States and they can't walk out of thei; Louses at night
and feel safe.

" Senator Mondale. That's correct, and isﬁ't that an
argument then, Mr. Adams, for‘strengthening our powers to go
- after those who commit crimes rather than ;trengthening or.
continuing a policy which we now‘sge undermines -the public
confidence yéu need to do yoﬁr'jqb.

Mr. Adams. Absolutely. The mistakes we have made are
what have brought on this embaérassmené to ﬁs.

I'm not blaming the Committee. I'm saying we made some

32989494 Page 136
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mistakes and in doing so this is what has hurt the FBI. But
at the same iiﬁe I don't feel that a balanced picture comes
out, as you have Faid yourselves, becéuse of thevﬁecessity
of zercing in oﬁ‘abusesf

I think that we have done one tremendogs job. I think
the accémplishments'in the Klan was the finest hour of the
FBI and yet, Ifm.sure in dealing with the Klan thag we made

.some mistakes. But I just don't agree with bungling.
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éenator Mondale. I don't want to argue over terms, but
I think I sense an agreement th;t the FBI has gotten into trouble
éver it in the political idea.troubie, and that that's where we
need to have new 1e§él standards.

Mr. Adams. Yeé, f~agree with that.

Senator Towgr. Senator'Huddleston.

Senator Huddleston., Tﬁank you, Mr. Chairmag.

Mr. Adams, thgse two insﬁanceslwe have studied at- some
length seems to have been an Tinclination on the part of
the Bureau to establish, a notion about an individual or a group
which seems to be very hard té eﬁer chanée or dislodge. In
the case of Dr. King, where the suppocsition was that he was
being influenced by Communist individuals, extensive investi-
J ,
gation was made, surveillance, reports came back indicating that
ﬁhis in féct was untrue, and di?ections continued to go out
to ingensify the investigation. There never seemed to be a
willingness on the part of the Bureau to accept its own facts.

Ms. Cook testified this morniné that something similar
to that/%appened with the Vietnam Veterans Against the War, that
every piece of information that she suppliéd to thé Bureau
seemed to indicate that the Bureau‘was,noﬁ correct in its
assumption that this organigation planned to commit violence,
or that it was being manipulated,.and vet you seemed to insist |

@t

that this investigation go on, and %..s information was used

against the individuals.

MW 65994 Docld:32174412 Page 47
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1 Now, are there instances where the Bureau has admitted thad

2 its first assumptions were wrong and they have changed their

Phone (Area 202) 544.-6000 =]

5 . course?

[ 4 Mr. Adams. We have admitted that. We have also shown

5 from one of.the cases that Sénator Hart brought up, that after
6 five days we closgd the case. We were told ‘something By'an

7 individual that there was a concern of an adverse influence

N \

8 in it, and we looked into it. On the Martin Luther King

9 || situation there was no testimony to thg effect that we just
10 dragged on and on, or admitted that we dragged os and on and
11 on, ad ;nfinitum. The wiretaps on Mdrtin Luther King were
12 all approved by the Attorgey General. Microphones on Martin

13 Luther King were approved by another Attorney General. This

WARD & PAUL

14 wasn't the FBI, and the reason they were approved was that'
15 there was.a basis to continue the investigation up to a'point.
16 What I testified to was that we were improper in discreditlir
17 Pr. King, but it's just like =--

18 Senaéor Huddleston. The Commigtee haé before it memoranda
19 written by high officials of the Bureau indicating that the

éo information they wexre receiving ﬁrom the field, frém these

o1 surveillance methods, did not confirm what their supposition

22 was.

410 First Street, S.E., Washirigton, D.C. 20003

23 Mr. Adams. That memorandum was rot on Dr..King. That
) ‘ : o
s 24 was on another individual that I thi- . somehow got mixed up-
'25 | in the discussion, one.where the issus was can we make people
QHH 54955 DocTd:329589494 Page 139 + A
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" prove they'aren't a Communist before we will agree not to

e ﬂ | s

investigate them.

But the young ladyJappearing this morning méking £he
comment that she never knew of anyﬁhing she toid us»that
she cénsiders herself a true member of the VVAW—WSC inasmuch
as she'feels in general agreement of the principles of it, and
agreed to cooperate with the FBI in providing informétion/reggrc
ing the organizatioﬁ to aid in preventing'violent individuals
from associating themselves with the VVAW-WSO. She is most
cqncerned'about efforts.by the Revolutionary Union to take qvef
the VVAW-~WSO, and she is woiking actively to preven£ this..

'I‘think that we have a basis for investigating the VVAW-
WSO in certain areas today. In other areas we havé stobped

|

the inVestigation; They don't agree with these principles
laid down by the ==

Senator Huddleston. That report was the basis of your
continuing to pay informants and continuing to utilize that
information against members who certéinly had not been ih&olved
in violence, and apparently to get ﬁhem fired from their job
or whatever? |

Mr.‘Adams. It~all gets back to the fact that even in the
criminal law field, you have to detect crime, and you have to
prevent crimé, and you can't/waitsunt;L something happens.  The

s :

Attornéy General has clearlykspoken i+ that area, and even our
statutory jurisdiction.érovides that we don't —--

v

' N
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Senator Huddleston. Well, of course we've had considerakld
evidence this morning where no attempt was made to prevent |
crime, when yoh had information that it was going to occur.

But I'm sure there are instances where you have. N

Mr. Adams. We disseminated every single item which he
reported to us.

Senator Huddleséon. T; a police department which you
knew was an accohplice to the crime, |

Mr. Adams. Not necessarily.

Senator Huddleston. Your ;nformant had told you thét,
hadn't he?

Mr. Adams. Well, the informant is on one level. We have

other informants, and we have other information.

.Senator Huddleston. Yes, but ybu were aware that he
had worked with ce;tain members of the Birmingh?ﬁ policé in
order to -~

Mr. Adamé. Yes. He furnished many other’instances also.

Senator Huddleston. So you weren't really doing a whole -
lot to prevent that incident by telling the people who were
already part of it.

Mr. Adams. We were doing everything we could lawfully
do at the time, and finally the situation was corrected, so thaj
when.the Department, agreeing ghaﬁ‘we had no further:juris—
diction, could sent the United States &arshal down to perform-

certain law enforcement functions. .
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) 3 1 Senator Huddleston. Now, the Committee has received
g .
- 3 2 documents which indicated that in one situation the FBI assisted
| <
$ 5 | an informant who had been established in a white hate group
& .
4 to est¢ablish a rival white hate group, and that the Bureau paid
5 his expenses in setting ug this rival organization.
6 Now, does ;his not put the Bureau in a position of being
" responsible for what actioné the rival white hate group might
8 have undertaken? _
9 Mr. Adams. I'd like to see if one of the other genflemeﬁ
10' knows that specific case, because I don't think we set up a
» 11 specific group.
J
| 2 This is Joe Deegan.
« s 12 :
L4
M ¢ 13 Mr. Deegan. Senatcr, it's my understanding that the
<
; 0
14 informant we're talking about decided to break off from the
; »15' group he was with. He was with the Macon Klan group of
) 16 the United Klans of America, andg he decided to break off.  This
. 2 N
! 1 was in compliance with our regulations. His breaking off,
}. 18 we did not pay him to set up the organization: He did it
i §A lé on his own. . We pﬁid him for the information he furnished
1 g. ‘50 us concerning the operation. We did not sponsor the organiza-
) tion.
g 21
3 - .
o on Senator Huddleston. Concerning the new organization that
“ ‘
g 25 he set up, he continued to advise ydu of the activities of that
v .
1“ 7 s
T organization? :
(\S 24 g
<
o5 Mr. Deegan.. He continued to advi:. . us of that organization
¥n1.54955 DocId: 32989494 Page 142 "
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~informant in the Black Panther Party who had a position of -

@ @ @ e

and other organizations. He would advise us of planned

activities.

Senator Huddleston. Thelneﬁ organization that he formed,
did it operate in a very similar’manner to the previous one?

Mr. Deegan. Nq, it did'not, and it did not last that
long. . |

Senator Huddleston. 'There's also evidence of an FBI

responsibility within the Party with the knowledge of his

'FBI contact of supplying members with weapons and instructing

them in how to use those weapons. Presumably this was in the
knowledge of the Bureau, and he later became -- came in contact
with the group that was contracting for murder, and he partici-
p;ted in this group with the knowledge of the FBI agent,‘and
this groué"did in fact stalk a victim who was later killéd.with
theiweapon supélied by this individual,‘présumably-all in the
knowledgé of the FBI. ' f j \

How does this square with your enforcement and crime
prevention responsibilities.

Mr. Deegan.. Senator, I'm not familiar with that particulax

case.  It does not square with our policy in all respects, and

I would have to look at that particular case you're talking

»

about to givé you an answer.
Senator Huddleston. I don't have the documentation on that
particular case, but it brings up the point as to what kind of

i

32989494 Page 143

~ NW 65394 Docld:32174412 Page 52




i = Tk
-

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

13

"
.

WARD & PAUL

14

+ 15

i

; £ 16

! $17

{

i 18

i . .
19

. 20
21

22

23

24

410 Flrst Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

— 25

1946

control you exercised over this kind of informant in this kind
of an organization and tq,what'extent an effort is made to
prevent these informants from engaging in the kind of thing

that. you are supposedly trying to prevent.

active in an action group; and-we told him to get--out or
T we woulg no longer ﬁse him as an informant, in spite of the
informaﬁion he had furnished in the past.
We have had cases, Senator, where we have'h;d -
Senator Huddleston. But you also told him to participate

N

in violent activities. N

Mr, Adams. We did not tell him to participate in Yiolent
activifies. |

Senator Huddleston. That's‘what he said.

Mr. Adams. I know that's what he said. But.that's what
lawsuits are. all about, is that there.a:e.tWO sides to the
issue, gnd our agents.handling/this have. advised. us, and I
be;ieve-have adviséd.four staff, that ‘at no time did they
advise him to éngage.in violence.

Senator.Huddleston. Just to do what was. necessary to
get the information, I believe maybe might have been his

instructions.
" Mr, Adams. I don't think they made any such statement

to him ‘along that line, and we have informants, we have

informants who have gotten involved in the violation of the law

3

Mr. Adams. A good example of this was Mr. Rowe, who became

y .

L,F"'54955 Docl
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i g
\f ,n\ § 1 and we have immediately converted their status from an informandy
! ,_5 ‘ : . . E .
i 2 2 to the subject, and have prosecuted I would say, offhand, I

< .

H 3 ‘can think of around 20 informants that we have prosecuted for-

£

4 || violating the laws, once it came to our attention, and even ,

J

5 to show you our policy of disseminating information’on violence

6 in -this case, during the review of the matter, the agents told

7 me that they found one case where their agent had been working

8 24 hours a day, and he was‘a little late in disseminating the

\ . -
9 information to the police department. No violence.occurred,.
10 || but it showed up in.a file review, and he was censured for

11 | his delay in properly notifying local authorities.

(m\§ 12 So we not only have a policy, I feel that we do follow
‘ é 13 reasonable safeguards.in drder to carry'it gut, including'perio§ic
i 14 ;eview of all informant. files.
\ 15 Senator Huddleéton. Well, Mr., Rowe's ;tatémgnt is
‘lé substantiated to some‘extent with the acknowledgemeﬁt by the
17 agent ih charge that if you're going to be a Klansman and you
¥ AR
' 18 | happen to be with someone and they decide to.do‘something, that
: g 19 |t he couldg't be ‘an angel. These were the words of the agent,
é 20 and be a good informant; )He wouldn't take the lead, but the
, g 21 implication is that he would héve to go along and.would have
; oo || to be involved if he was going to maintain his credibility.
g f\; 0% Mr. Adams.. There's no quesfion bup that an informant at
? é 24 times. will have Fo be present. during demonstrations, riots,
= .
25 fistfights that take place, but I believe his statement was
RY¥ 54955 DocIji:32989494 Page 145
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? 7 1 to the effect that -~ and I was sitting in the back of the
r o ! \ o .
: (“\5 5 room and I don't recall it exactly, but some of them were
g - 3 .
¢ - beat with chains, and I.didn't hear whether he said he beat
5 o) ‘
& : .
N someone with a chain or not, but I rather doubt that he did
5 because it's one thing being present, and it's another thing
. LE ;
6 taking an active part in c¢riminal actions.
'7 Senator Huddleston. He was close enough to get his
8 throat cut.
o How does the gathering of information --
| 10 Senatox Tower. Senator Mathias is here, and I think that
f 11 we probably should recess a few minutes.
1 ' )
g § 12 Could we have Senator Mathias' questions and then should
i (n\: , .
it we convene this afternoon?
' < 13 ‘ / .
! 14 ‘Senator Huddleston. I'm finished. I just had one more
| .
; question.
| 15 |
| Senator Tower. Go ahead.
. 16 .
Senator Huddleston. I wanted to ask how the selection of
17 . : :
, ) information ebout an individual's personal life,.social, sex
. 18 ) -
3 L life and becoming involved in that sex life or social life
& 9 ‘ : ' '
g - is a requirement for law enforcement or crime prevention.
g 20 B :
<] . - . ,
£ Mr. Adams. Our agent handlers have advised ,us on Mr.
g 21 . '
3 P . . :
g 5 Rowe, that they gave him no such instruction, they had no
v 2. ' : :
_-E o3 such knowledge ‘concerning it, and I can': see where it would
(]
S i , v
( 'be .of any value whatsoever.
2 24 ' , . ¢
v ' .
Senator Huddleston. You aren't aware of any case where
.25 ' ‘
- o/ )
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éhese instructions-we;e given to an agent or an informant?
Mr., Adams. To get involved in sexual activity? No, sir.
Senator Huddleston. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Tower. Senator Mathias.
' Senator Mathias. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

\
I would like .to come back very briefly to the Fourth

Amendment considerations in connection with the use of informant

and in posing these guestions we're not thinking of the one
time volunteer who walks in to an FBI office and says I have
a story I want to tell you and that's the only time that you

may see him. I'm thinking of the kind of situations in which

there is a more extended relationship which could be of varying .

will have some usefulness in a number of situations. But when
the FBI orders a regular agent to engage in a search, the first
. It

test is a judicial warrant, and what I would like;to explore
with you is the difference bétween a one time search which
requires a warrant, and which you get when you make that
search, and a continuous search which uses an inforﬁant, or
the case of a continuous séérch which uses a regular undercover
agent, someone who is totally under your control, and is in a
slightly different category than an infofmant.

Mr., Adams. Wel;, we get thgre into the fact that ;he

Supreme Court has still held that the use of informants does

not invade any of these constitutionally protected areas, ,and

\

[
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if a pefson wants to tell an informant something thét isn't
protected by the Supreme Court. | o o

An aétual search for legal evidence, that is a protected
item, but information énd the use of informants have been
consistently held as not’posing any constitutiqnal problems.

Senator Mathias. I would agree, if'you';e talkiné about
thg feilow who walks in off the street, as I said earlier,
but is it true that under exisﬁing'proced;fes informants are
given background checks?

\

Mr. Adams. Yes, sir.

Senator Mathias. And they are subject to a testing period

Mr. Adams, That's right, to_verify‘and make sure they
are providing to us reliable information.

Senator Mathias. Ana-during the period that the relation-
ship cont%nﬁes,.they are rather closely controlled by the
handling agents: 7

. Mr, Adams. That's true.

Senator Mathias. So in éffect they can come in a Very
practical way agents themselves to the FBI. -

Mr. Adams. They can do hoﬁhing -

Senator.Mathias. Certainly agents in the common law ﬁse

of the word. .

Mr. Adams. That's right, they can do nothing, and we

- instruct our agents that an informant can do nothind that the

aéent himself cannot do, and if the agent can work himself into

} 1: 32989494 Page 148
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an organization in an undercover capacity, he can sit there and
gléan all the information that he wants, and that is nqt in ﬁhe
Constitution as a protected area. But we ao have this problemn.

Senator Mathias. But if a regular agent who is a member |
of the FBI attempted to enter-these premises, he would require
a warrant?

Mr, Adams. No,-sir, if a regular -- it depends on the
éurpose for which he is entering. If a regular agent by
concealing his identity, by.—— was admitted as.a member of the
Communist Party, he can étténd‘Communist Party meetings, and he

can eﬁter the premises, he can enter the building, and‘there's'
no constitutionally invaded area there.

Senator Mathias. And so you feel that anyone who has
a less fprmal relationship witﬁ the Bureau than .a.regular

. . . v .
agent, who can undertake a continuous surveillance operation
- ‘X

3

as an undefcover.agent.or as an inforhant‘*—
" Mr. Adams. As lbng as he commits no illegal acts.
Senator Mathias. Let me ask you.why you feel that it is
impractical to.require.a warrant since,.as I understand it,
headquarters must approve the use of an informant. Is that

degreé of formal action reguired?

i
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Mr, Adams. The main difficulty is the particularity

which has to be shown in obtaining a search warrant. You
 have to 'go after particular evidence. KB You have to 'specify
what yéu're going after, ana an informant operates in an
area that you just cannot specify. He doesn't know what's
ﬂgoing to be discussed at;that meeting. It may be a plot to
blow up the Capitol agéin or it may be a plot to blow up the
‘State Departmenﬁ building, - |

,Sénator Mathias. If it were a criminal ;nvestigation,
you would have litfle'difficulty with probable cause, wouldn't

| _ N :

you?

Mr.AAdams. We would have difficulﬁy in a warr&nt to
use someone as.an informant in that area because the same
difficulty of particularity'exists. We can't specify.

| Senator Méthiés. AI‘understand the pfobleﬁ because ;tus
very similar to éne that we.discusscd carlier in connection
- say wiretaps on é natiénal security problem,
»Mr. Adams. That's it, and therg we face the problem o§

where the Soviet, an individual identified as a Soviet spy
iﬂ‘a friendly cquntry'and they tell us he's been a Soviet séy
there and-now he's coming to the United States, and if wé can't
show»ﬁndér a probable cause warrant, if we.couldn't show that
he was actually engaging in espionage in the United States,

we couldn't get a wiretap under the probable cause requirements

which have been discussed, If the good fairy didn{t drop the

d:32989494. Page 150
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I‘(“\i‘ 1 evidence in our hands that this individual is here conducting
g‘ 2 Vespionage, we again would féll short of this, and that's
) é‘ S why we're still groping with it.
4 Senator Mathiaé. When you say fall short, you really,
b you would be falling short of £he requirements-éf the Fourth
6 Amendment,
7 Mr., Adams., That's right, except for the_faét that the
g ~President; under this Constitutional powers, to protect Fhis
9 nation and make sure that i£ sﬁrvives first, first of ail
10 natiogal éurvival, and thesé are the areas that not only the
11 President bhut the Attorney General are concerned in and we're
g : , L
(.\g 12 all hoping that somehow we can reach a legislative middle
ﬂg 13 gfound in here.
g .

14 . ‘Senator Mathias. Which we discussed iﬁ the other nétional
15 securitfxarea as to curtailling a'warrgnt to that particular
16 || need.

17 Mr. Adams. And if ybﬁ could get away from probable

18 || cause and éet some- degree of reasonable cause and get some
19 || method of sealing indefinitely your interest, say, in an
20 || ongoing espionage case and cén work out thosé.difficuléies,
21 || we may get their yeé.

2o Senator Mathias. And you don't despair of finding that

23 || middle ground? | |

24 Mr. Adams. I don't because I think that today there's

- 410 Flrst Street, S.E., Washington, 0D.C. 20003

25 || more of an open mind between Congress and the Executive Branch
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énd the FBI and eve;ydne concerniﬁg the need to get these
areas resalved. |

Senato: Mathias; And youibelieﬁe that the Department,

- 1f we could come toéethef, would support, would agree to -that
kind of a warrant requirement if we could agree on the languages
_ Mr..Adams.._If we can work

out problems and the Attorney

General is personally interested in that also.

.

Senator Mathias. Do you think that this agreement might
exﬁend to some of those othér aréas that we talked about?

Mr. Adams. I think that that would be a iuch greater
difficulty in an area of domestic intelligencéyinformaht who
reports on manybdifferent»opcrations and different types of
activities that might come up ;ather than say in a Soviet

.espionége or a fo:eign esplonage cése where you do have a Jittlg
more degree of specificity to deal with.

‘Senator Mathias. I suggést that we arrange to get

together and try out some drafts yith each other,'but in the

meantime, of
'would be -the
General must

same general

course, therg’s another alterﬂative and that
use of wiretap procedure by which the Attorney
approve a wiretap before it is placed, and the

process could be used for informants, since

you come to headquarters any way.
Mr. Adams. That could be an alte g-:tive. I think it
would be a very burdensome alternative - I think at some

-point after we attack the major abuscs, or what are considered

1
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major abuses of Congress and get over this hurdle, I think

we‘ré still going to have to recognize that ﬁeads of agencieé .

have to accept the respoﬁsibility for managing that agency

and we can't just keep pushing-évery,operational problem up

to the top because there just éren't enough hours in the'day.
Senator Mathias. But the reason that parallel suggests_

itself is of course the fact that the wiretgp deals generaliy'

with one level of information in .one segsg of gathering

information. You hear what you hear from the tap.

Mr, Adams. But you're dealing in'a much smaller number
also, '

Senator Mathias. Smaller numnber, but that's all .the

more reason. When an informant goes in, he has all of.his
senses., He's gathering all of the informatién a human being
can acquire from a situation énd has access to more information
than the a&erage»wiretap. |

And it would seem to me that for that réasbn a .parallel
process might be uéefui'and in order.

Mr. Adams. Mr. Mintz_poinﬁed out one other main
distinction. £o me wﬁich I had overlooked from our prior
disqpssions, which is the fact; that with an informant he is
more.in.thc position of being a coﬁcéntral monitor in thatione
of the two parties to the conversation agrees, such as like

concentral monitoring of telephones and microphones and

anything else versus the wirectap itself where the individual

H¥ 54955 Dod
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- v
- gsh 5
g i
.(—\g 1 vhose telephone is being tapped is not aware and'there is,
g 2 and neiéher of the two parties talking had agneed_that their
E 3 conversation could he ménitored. |
4 Senator Mathias. I‘find.that one difficult to accept.
5 If I'm the'tﬁird party overhearing a conversation that ;s takind
6 place in a room where I am, and my true character iSn‘£ perceived
Vi by the two people who are télking,ﬁin effect they haven't
8 consented to my overhearing ny conversation. Then thgy consent
9 if they believe that I am their friend or their, a pértisan
10 || of theirs. |
11 But if they knew in fact that I was an informant for
(~§ ‘12 | someone else, they wouldn't be consenting.
" - ,
g 13 Mr. Adams. Well, that's like I believe Senator lart
2
14 || raised earliexr, that the courts thus far have made this
15 distinction with ﬁo difficulty, but that doesn't meén that
16 ||, there may not be some legislative compromise which might be
17 addressed.
18 Senator Mathias. Well, I particularlybapprcciate youf
% 19 || attitude in beiné wiliing to work on these probiems bééause
§ 90 I think that's the most important thing that can evolve from
g 21 theée hearings;.so that Qe can actually look at the Fourth
: :
‘ﬁ 2o || Amnendment as the standard thét we. have t2 achieve.  But th?;
(rg 123- way we get there is obviously going to i ™ a lot easier if we
g 24 || can work toward them together.
q o
25 I'just have one final question, Mr. Chairman, and that
HW 54955 DofId:32989494 Page 154 “ . |
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A(\‘: 1 : |
S deals with whether we shouldn't impose a standard of probable
s 2 B : ' :
< cause that a crime has been committed as a means of controlling
] 3 | .
£ the use of informants and the kind of information that they
4 : /
collect.
5 . _ .
Do you feel that this would be too restrictive?
6 |
Mr. Adams. Yes, sir, I do.
7 , .
When I look at informants and I see that each year
8 .
informants provide us, locate 5000 dahgerous fugitives, they
9 .
provide subjects in 2000 more cases, they recover $86 million
10 .
in stolen property and contraband, and that's irrespective
11 ,
2 |l of what we give the local law enforcement and other Federal
N 12 : :
‘ : agencies, which is almost a ‘comparable figure, we have almost
g . 13 _ ‘ .
3 reached a point in the criminal law where we don't have much
14 || . ' \
left. And in the intelligence field we still, I think when
15 .
we carve all of the problems away, we still have to make sure
16 ‘
that we have the means to gather information which will permit
17 '
us to be aware of the identity of individuals and organizations
18 || ‘ - : '
n that are acting to overthrow the government of the United
[ : B
& 19 ‘ o
g States. And I think we still have some areas to look hard
g
£ 20
g at as we have discussed, but I think informants are here to.
£ 21 | - : '
§ stay. They are absolutely essential to law enforcement.
W . .
; 22.
§ Everyone uses informants. The press has informants, Congress
NG 23 o L L : . :
z has informants, you have individuals in your community that
'S .
S 24 . : ’ A
¢ you rely on, not for ulterior purposés, but to let you know
25 ' ’
what's the fecl of the people, am I serving them properly,
AW 54955 Doclld:32989494 Page 155
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am I carrying out this?

. It's here to say. It's been heré throughout history °
and there.will always be informants. And the thing we want to
avoid i; abuses. 1like ﬁrévocateurs( criminal activities}‘and
to ensure that we have safeguards that will prevent that.

But we do need informants.

Senator Tower. Senator Hart, do youAhave any further
questions?

Senator llart of Michigan. Yes. Iiésk unanimous request
perhaps with a view to giving halance to the record, the
groups that we have discussed this morning into which the
Burcau has put informants, in popular laﬁguage, our.liberal
groups =-- I would ask\ungniaous consent that .be printed in
the recorq,’the summary of the opening o?.tﬁe headquarteré
file by the Bureau of Dr. Carl Mcintyre,ﬁhen he announced
that he was organizing a g?oup to countér the American Civil
Liberties Union and other "liberal and communist groups,"

W

is not a left only pre-occupation.
/

Senator Tower. Without objection, so ordered.

~/  (The material referred to follows:)
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Senator Tower. Any more questions?

Then the Coﬁmittee wi;l have an Exebutive Session this .
afternoon in Room 3110 in the Dirksen Building at 3:00, and‘
I hope\?veryone will be in attendance. |

Tornorrow morning we Qill'heartfrom Courtney Evans,
Cartha DeLoach. Tomorrow afternoon, former Attorneys General
Ramsey Clark and Edward Katzenbach.

Thé Committee, the hearings are reqesééd until 10:00
a.m. tomorrow morning.

(Whereupon, at 1:10 o'clock p.m., the hearing in the

above mentioned matter was concluded, to reconvene on Wednesday

December 3rd, 1975, at 10:00 co'clock a.m.)
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DIRECTOR" APPEQRN‘ BEFORE
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M

NATE SELEGT COMMITTEE
ON INTELL [GENCE APTIUITIWL;bﬁECEMBER e, 1575 |
A COPY OF THE STAT&MEleI_DELiVERED‘BEFORE THE SENATE
ELECT COWMITTEE ON I IFLL;GENCE ACTIVITIES TODAY HAS BEEN
SEMT ALL. OFFICES. FOR YOUR I FORMATION, THERE FOLLOWS A
SYNOPQIZED ACCOUNT OF THE MAJOR AREAS OF THE COMMITTEE'S
QUESTIONS TO ME, TOGETHER.WITH MY RESPONSES: - )

B (1).REGAPDING FBI INFORMANTS, QUESTIONS WERE ASKED
WHETHER COURT APPROVAL SHOULD BE REQUIRED FOR FBI USE OF
‘INFORMANTS-IN INVESTIGATIONS, OF 0RGANIZATIONS cHY RESPONSE

WAS THAT THE CONTROLS WHICH EAIST TODAY OVER USE OF TNFORMANTS
ARE SATISFACTORY); HOY CAN FBI KEEP INFORMANTS opz RATING

. WITHIN PROPER LINMITE SO THEY DO NOT TNJADE RIGHTS OF OTHER
PERSONS (MY RESPONS E WAS THAT REL:ANCE MUST BE PLACED ON THE

INDIVIDUAL.AGENTS H"A{_\JDLING INFORMANTS AND THOSE SUPERVISING

THE AGENTS' WORK, THAT INFORMANTS {HO VIOLATE THE LAY CAN BE

{

/ ASAC

\// GILBERT

chmﬂvs

KEEFE {ﬂ// ///K T
' ' FBI—ALBARY,
"/ LONERGAN [+ : i ABARY, , |
Q//‘ - i L T
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PROSECUTED -~ AS CAN ANY AGENT WHO COUNSELS AN INFORNANT TO
COMMIT UIOLATIONS);. AND DID FORMER KLAN INFORMANT GARY ROWE
CTESTIFY ACCURATELY YHEN HE TOLD THE COMMITTEE ON DECEMBER 2
THAT HE INFORMED FEI OF PLANNED ACTS OF VIOLENCE BUT FBI
DID NOT ACT .TO PREVENf‘THEM (MX'RESPONSE WAS THAT ROWE'S

TSSTIMONY WAS NOT ACCURATE). / |
() IN RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS REGARDING INPROPER
CONDUCT BY FBI EMPLOYEES, I STATED THAT‘ALLEGED'VIOLATIONS OF
LAy BY FBI PERSONNEL SHOULD BE INVESTIGATED BY THE FBI OR
| OTHER.A?PRbPRIATE AGENCY; THAT THE INSPECTION DIVISION HaS
. CONDUGTED INQUIRIES REGARDING ALLEGATIONS OF MISCONDUGT;
THAT AN OFFICE OF PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITY HAS JUST
BEEN ESTABLISHED IN THE JUSTICE DEPARTHENT, aMD WE WILL ADVISE
THAT OFFICE OF OUR MAJOR INVESTIGATIONS OF DEPARTMENTAL PERSONNEL,
INCLUDING FBI EMPLQYEES; FOR ALLEGED VIOLATIONS OF LAY, REGULATIONS,
OR STANDARDS OF COMDUCT; TﬁATfI’WOULD RESERVE CONMENT
REGARDING POSSIBLE, CREATION OF # NATIONAL INSPECTOR GENERAL
T0 CONSIDER MATTERS OF MISCOMDUCT BY EMPLOYEES OF ANY FEDERAL

AGENCY.. ‘
N

\
\
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(3) IN RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS CONCERNING HARASSMENT OF
MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR., I STATED THAT THE PERSONS WHO ISSUED
' THE ORDERS WHICH RESULTED IN SUCH HARASSMENT SHOULD FACE THE.
RESPONSIBILITY FOR IT, RATHER THAN THOSE UNDER THEM WHO CARRIED

CORD INGS

2]

_OUT SUCH ORDERS IN GOOD FAITH; THAT THE FBI STILL HAS R
RESULTING FROM ELECTRONIC SURVEILLANCES OF KING; THAT WE RETAIN
RECORDINGS FOR TEN YEARS BUT UE ALSO HAUE AGREED. TO A REQUEST
FROM THE SENATE NOT TO DESTROY INFORNATION IN OUR FILES WHILE
CONGRESSIONAL INQUIRIES ARE BEING CONDUCTED; THAT I HévE,NOT
REVIEWED THE KING TAPES; THAT IF THE COMMITTEE REQUESTED TO
" REVIEY THE KING TAPES, THE REQUEST WOULD BE REFERRED T0 THE

ATTORNEY GENERAL. |
(4) 1IN RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS REGARDING WHETHER IT WOuLD -
BE ADVANTAGEOUS TO SEPARATE THE FBI CRINIWAL INVESTIGATIVE
RESPONSIBILITIES AND OUR INTELLIGENCE FUNCTIONS, 1 STATED
. THAT WE HAVE FOUND THE TYO AREAS TO.BE COMPATIBLE, AND I.
 FEEL THT FBI IS DOING A SPLENDID JOB IN BOTH AREAS.
(5) 1N RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS CONCERNING THE ADEQUACY .
‘0F CONTROLS ON REQUESTS FROM THE WHITE HOUSE AND FROM OTHER'

GOVERNMENT. AGENCIES FOR FBI INVESTIGATIONS OR FOR INFORMATION

!

e
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.. PAGE FOUR
" FROM OUR FILES, I s:ngD THAT WHEN 'SUCH REOUESTS ARE MADE
ORALLY, THEY.SHOULD BE COHFIRMED INlhRITlﬁﬁ- THAT VE WOULD
WELGOME ANY LEGISLATIVE GUIDELINES PHV COKCRF 5S FEELS WOULD
'PROTECT THE FBI FROM THE PO%SIRILITY$OF‘DARTISAN MISUSE.
| A FULL TRANSCRIPT OF THE QUEST d,m AND ANSWERS WILL BE'
FURNISHED TO EACH OFFICE AS 500N A4S IT IS AVAILABLE.
BLL LEGATS ADVISED SEPARATELY.

END

PLS ACK FOR 2 TELS

A

LUV FBI ALBANY

ACK FOR TWO CLR

oo

k TKS ‘ y
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INTELLIGENCE INVESTIGATION

Wednesday, December 10,. 1975

United States Senate,
Select Committee to Stﬁdy Governméntal
Operations with Respect té
Intelligence Activities,
. ‘ Washington, D. C.
The Committée met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10
o'clock a.m., in Room 318, ﬁnssell Senate Office Building,
the honorable Frank Church (Chairman of the Committee)r
presiding. |
Present: Senators Church (presiding), Hart of Michigan,
Mondale, Huddleston, Hart of Colorado, Baker; Goldwater and
Mathias.
Also present: William G. Miller, Staff Director; Frederidk
A. O. Schwarz, Jr., Chief Counsel; Curtis R. Smothers, Minority
Counsel; Paul Michel, Joseph diGenova, Barbara Banoff, Frederick
Baron, Mark Gitenstein, Loch Johnson, David Bushong, Charles
Lombard, John Bayly, Charles Kirbow, Michael Madigan, Bob
Kelley, John E11iff, Elliot Maxwell, Andy Postal, Pat Shea,

Michael Epstein and Burt/Wides, Professional Staff Members.

The Chairman. The Committee's witness this morning is
{ .
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§ 1 the Honorable Clarence M..Kelley, the Director of the Federal.
g
‘é 2 Bureau of Investigation.
§ 3 . Mr. Kelley was appointed Director in July of 1973 in a
4 troubled time for the FBI. His experience as an innovative
i 5 law enforcement administrator in charge of the Kansas,city
| 6 Police Department for over ten years, and his.previous work as
E 7 a Special Agent of the FBI have made him uniquely qualified
& 8 to leadJﬁhe Bureau. M
9 The Select4Committee is grateful for the cooperation a
10 extended by Director Kelley in the coﬁrse of its inquiry over
11 the past months. Thg Committee is also impressed by ﬁhe
J
E 12 openness of the FBI's witnesses before this Committee, and
o .
g 13 their willingness to consider the need for legislaﬁidn to
3
14 clarify the Bureau's intelligence responsibility.
| _ 15 It is important to remember from the outset that this
16 Committee is examining only a small portion of the FBI's
17 activities. Our hearings have concentrated on FBI domestic
18 intelli@ence operations. We have'consistently~expressed our
g 19 admiration and support for the Bureau's criminal investigative
§ 20 and law enforcement work, and we recognize the vital importancd
% 21 of counterespionage in the modern world. Bu£ domestic
z
g 22 intelligence has raised many difficult questions.
% 23 The Committee has also concghtrated on the past rathe}
S 24 than on present FBI activities. The.abuses brought to light
< ,
25 in our hearings occurred years and even decades before Direéﬁof
[ BW 54955 DocId:32989494 Page 161 N
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outside supervision or approval before the FBI conducts certain

132989494 Page 162

Relley teok charge.

The Staff has advised the Committee that under Director
Kelley the FBI has taken significant steps to rethink previous
pélicies and to establish new safeguards against abuse. The
FEI is now placing greater emphasis on foreign related intelli~
gence operétions, and less on purely domestic'surveillance.
The\FBI is working more closely with the Justice Department in
developing policies and standards for intelligence. These
are welcome developments.

Nevertheless, many important issues remain unresolved,
Therefore, we have invited Director Kelley to share with the
Committee his views on some of the considerations the Congress
should take into account in thinking about the futere of
FBI intelligence. Among these issues are whether FBI surveil=-|
lance should extend beyond the investigation of persons

{

likely to commit specific crimes; whether there should be

types of investigations or uses certain surveillance techniques
yhether foreign related intelligence activities should be
strictly separated from the FBI's domestic law enforcement
functions, and what should be done to the information already
in' the FBI files and that whiéh may go into those files in
the future.

| The Committee looks forward to a constructive exchange

of views with Director Kelley this morning, with Attorney

NV 65994 Docld:32174412 Page 76
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General Levi tomorrow, and wiﬁh both the FBI apd the Justice
Department in tbe next months as the Committeeiconsiders
recommendations tha£ will strengthen the American people's
confidence in the Federal Bureau of Investigation. That

- confidence is vital for the éffective'enforcemént of Federal
law and for the security of thé nation against foreign
espionage.

Director Kelley, we are pleased to welcome you, and if

you would have a prepared statement you would like to lead off

with, please proceed.
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CLARENCE M. KELLEY,
DIRECTOR, FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

Mr. Kelley. Thank you very much, Senator Church and

[y

gentlemen,

I welcome the interest which this Committge haé shown in
the FBI and most particularly in our operations in the intelli-
gence and internal security fields.

I share your high regard for the rights guaranteed by the
Constitution and laws of the United States. Throughout my
35 year career in law enforcement you will find the same insis-
tgyce, as has been expressed by this Committee, upon programs
of law enforcement that are themselves fully consisternt with
law. J

I also have strongly supported the concept of legislative
oversight. ‘In fact, at the time my appointment as Director of
the fBI and was being considered by the Senate Judiciary
Committee two and one half years ago, I told the members of
that Committee of my firm belief in Congressional oversight.

This Committee has completed the most exhaustive study
of our intelligence and security operations that has ever been
undeitaken by anyone outside the<%BI other’than the present
Attorney General. At the outset, we pledged our fullest
cooperation and promised to be as cahdid and forthright as
péssible in responding to your questiohs and complying with you

requests.
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I believe we have lived up to those promises.

v

The members and staff of this Committee have had unprece-

dented access ta FBI information.
 You have éalged to the personnel who conduct security-type

investigations and who are personally involved in every facet
of our day-to-day intelligénce operations.

You have attended numerous briefings by FBI officials who
have sought to familiarize the Committee and its staff with
all major areas of our activities and operaﬁions in the nationall
security and intelligence figlds. |

In brief, you have had firéthand examination of these

matters that is unmatched at any time in the history of the

t

Congress.

As this Committee has staﬁed, these hearihgs‘have, of
neéessity, forcused largely on certain errors and abuses. I
credit thi$ Committee for its forthright recdgnition that the
hearings do not give a full or balanced account of the fBI's
recoid of performance.

It is perhaps in the nature of such hearings to focus
on abuses to the exclusion of positive accomplishments of the

organization.

The Counterintelligence Programs which have received the
lion's share of public attention and critical comment constitutied

an infinitesimal portion of our overall work.

A
’

A Justice Department Committee which was formed last year
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to conduct a thorough study of the FBI's Counterintelligence
Programs has reported that in the five basic oﬁes it - found
3,247 Counterintelligence Programs were submitted to FBI
Headquarters from 1956 to 1971. Of this total, 2,370,

less than three fourths, were approved.

I repeat, the vast majority of those 3,247 proposals wére
being devised, considered, and many were rejected, in an era
when the FBI was handling an average of 700,000 investigative
matters per year.

Nonetheless, the criticism which has been expressed
regarding the Counterintelligence Programs is most legitiﬁaﬁeA
and understandable. j 7

The question might well be‘asked what I had iﬁ mind when
I stated last year that for the FBI to have done less than it
did under the circumstances then existing would have been an
abdication of its responsibilities to the American people..

What I said then, in 1974, and what I believe today, is

that the FBI empldyees involved in these programs did what they

felt was expected of them by the President, the Attorney Genergl,

the Congress, and the people of the United States.

Bomb explosions rocked public and private offices and
buildings; rioters led by revolutionary“extremists laid seige
to military, industrial, and educ#tional facilities; and‘
killings, maimings, and other atrocities accompanied such

)

acts of violence from New England to California.
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The victims of these acts.were human beings, men; women,
and children. As is the case in pime of peril, whether real or
perceived, they looked to their Government, theif elected and
appointed leadership, and to the FBI and other law enforcement
agencies to protect their lives, their property, and théir |
rights.

There were many calls for action from Members of Congress

and others, but few guidelines were furnished. The FBI and other

law enforcement agencies were besieged by demands, impatient
demands, for immediate action. 4

FBI employees recognized the danger; felt they had a
responsibility to réspond; and in good faith initiated actions
designed to countér conspiratorial efforts of self;proclaimed
revoluﬁionary groups; and Eo neutralize violent- activities.

In the development and execution of these programs,
mistakes of judgment admittedly were made.

Our concern over whatever abuses occurred/in the Counter-
intelligence Programs, aga tﬁere were some substantial ones,
should not obscure the underlying purpose of those programs.

~ We must recognize that sitﬁations have occurred in the
past and will arise in the future where the Government may well
‘be expeCted,té départ from its traditional role, in the FBI's
case, as an investigative and intelligence~gathering

agency, and take affirmative steps which are needed to meet

' . . ’ /
an imminent threat: to human life or property.
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In short, if we learn a murder or bombing is to be carried
out now, can we truly meet our re;ponsibilitieé by investigating
only after the crime has occurred, or should we have the
ability to prevent? I refer to those instances where there is
a strbng sense of urgency because of an immiﬁent threat to
human life,

Where there exists the potential to.penetrate and disrupt,
the Congress must consider the question of whgther.or not such
preventive action should be available to the FBI,

These matters are currently being addressed by a task

force in the Justice Department, including the FBI,

and I am confident that Departmental guidelines and controls cah

be developed in cooperation with pertinent Committees of Congregs

to insure that such measures are used in an entirely responsible
manner.

Probably the most important; question here foday is what -
assurancés I can give that the errors and abuses which arose
under the Counterintelligence Programs will not occur again?

First, let me assure the Committee that some very sub-
stantial changes have been made in key areas of the FBI's
methods of 0perationé since I took the ocath of office as
Director on July 9, 1973.

Today we place a high premium on openness, openness
both within and without the service.

I have instituted a program of open, frank discussion

 NW 65994 Docld:32174412 Page 82
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»

in the decision~making process which insures that no future
program or major policy decision will ever be adopted without a

s

full and critical review of its propriéty./

Participatory management has beceme a fact in the FBi.

I have made it known throughout our Headquarters and
Field Divisions that I welcome all e@ployees, regardless of
position or degree of experience, to contribute their thoughts
and suggestions, and to voice whatever criticisms or
reservations they may have concerning any‘area of our operationsg

The ultimate decisions in the Bureau are mine, and I take
full responsibility for them. My goal is to achieve maximum
critical analysis among our persennel Without in any manner
weakening or undermining our basic command structure.

The results of\this program have been host beneficial, to
me personally, to the FBI's disciplined performance, and to
the morale of our eméloyees,

In addition, since some of the mistakes of the past

were occasioned by direct orders from higher authorities outside

the FBI, we have welcomed Attorney General Edward Levi's

/ \

guidance, counsel, and his continuous availability, in his

own words, "as a 'lightning rod' to deflect improper requesﬁs.“
Within days after taking office, Attorney General Levi

instructed that I immediately report to him eny requests

or prectices which, in my judgment, were improper or which,

A} ) .

considering the context of the request, I believed presented
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the appearances of(impropriety.
V Iiam pleased to repért to th;s Committee és I have to the
Attorney Geneial that during my nearly two and one half years as
Director under two Presidents and three Attorneys General, no
one has approached me or made overtures, directly or otherwise,
to use the FBI for partisan political or cthef improper
purposes.

I can assure you that I would ﬁot for a moment consider
honoring any such request.

I can assufekyou, too, in my administration of the FBI
I routinely bring to the attention of the Attorney General and
the Deputy Attorney General major policy questions, including
those which arise in my continuing review of our oéerations and
practices. These are discussed openly and candidly in order
that the Attorney General can exercise his respdnsibilities
over the FBI.

I am conviﬁced that the basic structure of the.FBI today
is sound. But it would be a mistake to think that integrity
can be assured only through institutional means. .

Integrity is a human quality. It depends upon the
character of the person who occupies the office of the

Director and every member of the FBI under him.

I amlproud'of the 19,000 men and women with whom it is

my honor to serve today. Their dedication, their professionalilsm,

their standards, and the self-discipline which they personally
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demand of themsélves and expect of their associates are the
nation's uitimate assurance of proper and reSponsiblevconduct
at all times by the FBI.

The Congress and the members of this Committee in
particular have gained a great insight into the. problems
confronting the FBI in the security and intelligence fields,
problems which all too often we have left to resolve without

sufficient guidance from the Executive Branch or the Congress

~.

N

itself.

As in all human endeavors, errors of judgment have been

~made. But no one who is looking for the cause of our

failures should confine his search solely to the FBIL, or even
to the-Executive Branch.
The Congress itself haé long possessed the mechanism for
FBI oversight; vet, seldom has it_been exercised.
An initial step was taken in the Senate in 1973 when the
Committee on the Judiciary established a Subcoﬁmittee on FBI

Oversight. Hearings had been commenced, and we were fully

committed to %aximum participaéion with the members of that

Subcommittee.

N

I laud their efforts. However, those efforts are of very
. /' N
recent origin in terms of the FBI's history.
One of the greatest benefits of the study this Committee

has made is the expert knowledge you have gained of the complex

problems confronting the FBI. But I respectfully submit that
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those benefits areiwasted if they do not lead to the next step,
a step that I believe is absolutely essential, a %egislative
charter, expressing Congressional determination of intelligence
jurisdiction for the FBI.

Action to resolve the problems confronting us in the
security and intelligence fields is urgently ﬁeeded; and it
must be undertaken in a forthright manher. Neither the Cangress
nor the public can afford to look the other way, leaving it to
the FBI to do what must be done, as too cften has occurred in
the past.

This means too that Congress must assume a continuing role
not in the initial_decision—making process but in the review of
our performance.

I would caution against a/too-ready reliance upoﬁ the
courts to do our tough thinking for us. Some proposals that
have been advanced during these hearings would extend the role
of the courts into the early stages of the investigative
process and, thereby, would take over what historically have
been Executive Branch'decisions.

I frankly feel that such a trend, if unchecked, would
seriously undermine the independence ofvthe Judiciary and cast
them in a\rolé not contempléted by the authors of our
Cpnstitution. Judicial review cannot be a substitute for Con-
gressional overéight or Executive decision.

The FBI urgently needs a clear and workable determination

§
\
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the will and the needs of the American .people.

Senators, first and foremost, I am a police officer, a
caieer pélice officer. In'my police experience, the must
frustrating of all. problems that I have diséovéred facing
law enforcement in thié country, Federal, state, and local, is
when demands are made of them to perform their traditional
role}as‘protector of life and property without clear and
understandable legal bases to do so.

I iecogqize that the formulation of such a legislative
charter will be a most precise‘ﬁnd,demanding task.

It must be sufficiently flexible that it does hot stifle
the FBI's effectiveness in combatiﬁg the growing incidence
of crime and violence across the United States. That'charter
must clearly address the demonstr%ted problems of the past;
yet, it must amply recognize the fact that times change -and

so also do the nature and thrust of our criminal and subversive

The fact that the Department of Justice has commenced
the formulation of operational guidelines governing our
) Ve
intelligence activities does not in any manner diminish the need

for legislation. The responsibility for conferring juris-

diction resides with the Congress.

In this regard, I am troubled by some proposals which
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question the need for intelligence gathering,\suggesting that
information needed for the prevention of violeﬁce can be
acquired in the normal course of criminal investigations.
As a piactical matter, the line between intelligence

work and regular criminal investiéations is often difficult
to describe. What begins as an intelligence investigation may
well end in arrest and prosecution of the subjeet. But there
are some fundamental differences between these investigations
that should be recognized, differences in scope, in objective
and ip the time of initiation. In the usual criminal case, a
crime has occurred and it remains only for thé‘Government to
identify the perpetrator and to collect sufficient evidence
for prosecution. Since the investigation normally follows
the elements 6f the crime, the scope of the inquiry is
limited ana\fairly well defined.

/ By contrast, intelligence work involves the gathering of
information, not necessarily evidence. The purpose may well. be
not to prosecute, but to thwart crime or to insure that the

Government- has enough information to meet any future crisis

or emergency. The inquiry is necessarily broad because it

the threat is imminent, the persons involved, and the
means by which the threat will be carried out. The ability
of the Government to prevent criminal acts is dependent on

our anticipation of those criminal acts. Anticipation,
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in turn, is dependent on advance information, ‘that is, intelli-
gence.
Certainly, reascnable people can differ on these ;SSues.

Given the opportunity, I am confident that the continuing need

for intelligence work can be documented to the full satisfaction

of the Congress. We recognize that what is at stake here is not

the interests of the FBI, but rather the interests of every
citizen of this country. We recognize also that the resolution
of these matters will demand extensive and thoqghtfui

o
deliberation by the Congress. To this end, I pledge the
complete cooperation of the Bureau with this Committee'or
its successors in this important task.

In any event, you have my ungqualified assuranée as \
Direétor that we will carry out both the letter and ﬁhe spirit
of such legislation as the Congress‘may enact.

That is the substance of my prepared statement.

I would also like to say extemporaneously thét I note
that on this panel are some gentlemen who were/on the Judiciary
Committee Which heard my testimony at the time I.was presented
to them for céndidacy as Director of the FBI. At that time
I took very seriously the charge which may poss$ibly result
in thé deliberation qf this Committee and of the full\Senate.
I have been well aware of the problems of the FBI since that

time. I have also been well aware of the capabilities of

the FBI to discharge those responsibilities. I ddn't take

’
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‘not as a self-serving statement but in order that we might

~is much that can still be done. I know that we are not without

l A SRV

them lightly. I am of sufficient experience and age that I

have pledged myself to do what is good and prdpef. I say this

place in context my position within the FBI. I could seek
sanctuary and perhaps a safe sanctuary by saying during the
period these things occurred I was with the local police
department in Kansas City, Missouri. Prior to that time,
however, I was in the FBI.

During the time I was with the FBI, during the time/i
was with the police department, I continued throughoﬁt that
period a close acquaintance with and a strong affection for
the FBI.

I only want to point out that based on those years, based

on those observations, we have here a very fine and very

sensitive and a very capable organization. I feel that there

fault. I know that from those experiences I have had. We
will not be completely without fault in the future. But I
assure you that we look upon this inquiry, we look upon any.
mandate which you may feel you have, that you should look at -t
this is good and proper, and we do not intend -- I only want
t¢ place in your thinking the fact that you have here a
matchless organization, one which I continue to say was

not motivated in some of these instances, and in most of

them, and I cannot justify some, that the motivation was of th

W
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best. I am not pleading, as does a defense attorney. I am

. only putting in your thinking my objective observations as

/

a citizen who is somewhat concérned about the future of this
organizatioﬂl It ié too precious for us to have it in
a condition gf jeopazxdy.

Thank you very much.

The Chairman. Thank you, Director Kelley.

I want to turn first to Senétor Hart who won't be able

to remain through the whole morning. I think he has one

gpestion he would like to ask.
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éenator Hart oﬁ Michigan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Mathias and I have Judicilary Committee hearings at 10:390.

Tahve several guestions, and I'm sure they'll be
reading your testimony and listening to it this morning, and
it relates to your comment at the foot of page'lO and at the
top of 11.

There you are indicating tbat you caution us about

extending the court's role in the early stages of investigationg

suggesting that this might také us beyound the role comtemplatef

for the courts under ‘the Constutution.
~ Now as you have said, aside from the so-called national

security wiretap éroblem, the main focus of our discussions

and concern has ?een on the possibility requiring court

approval for the use of informants, informants directed to

penetrate and report on some group.

And one of the witnesses yesterday, Professor Dorsen,
pointed our that really those informants are the most pervasive
type of an eavesdropping device. It is a human device. It's
really, an informant is re;lly more intrusive on my Qrivacy
tha@ a bug or a tap because he can follow me _anywheref He
can ask me questions to get information the government would
like to have.

Now we certainly involve the cou%ts in approval of the

wiretaps for physical searches with the intent of the drafters

1
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of the Constitution to have a-neutral third party magisﬁrate
scrzen use of certain investigative techniques; And the
informant is such a technique. He funcéions sort of liké a

i
general warrant, and I don't see why requiring court approval
would violate the role envisaged for the courts.

s

And as I leave, I would like to get you£ reactions to
my feelings. '

Mr. Kelley. I do not feel that there is any use of the
informant in intrusion, which is to this extent objectionable.
It has of course been approved, the concept of the informant,
by numerous court decisions. /

Let us go down not to the morél connotation of the use
of the informant. |

I think, as in meny cases, that is a matter of balance.
You have only very few ways of solving crimes. You have
b?sica;ly’in the uSe.of the informant, I—think, the p;otectiqn
of the right of the victim to be victimized. You have within
the Constitution certain grants that are under ordinary
circumstances abrogation of rights.: The right>of seérch and‘
seizure, which, of coursé, can't be unreasonable, but none-
theless, vou have\the right.

I think that\were we to lose the right of the informant,
we.would lose to a great measure ocur capability of doing our
job,

Now I'm not arguing with you, Senator, that it is not an
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unusual procedure. I'm not even going to say that it is not
an intrusion, because it is. But it has to be one I think
that is by virtue of the benefits must be counted.
We don't like to use it. We don't like the problems that

~

are attendant. We take great care.

Now you say about the court héving possiﬁility taking
jurisdiction over them and guiding. I think that possibly we
could present the matter to the court but what are they going
to do insofar as monitoring their effort? AaAre they going to
have to follow it all the way through?

Also, there is, of coufse, urgency in the other contacts.
Must the court be éontacted for each and approval of the court
given for each contact?

There are a great many problems insofar as administration
of it; |

I frankly feel, and again, all I can do is give you ny
idea -- I frankly feel that theré is a satisfactory control oven
the informants as we now exercise it today. VYes, there are
going to be some whq will get beyond our céntrol, but this
is going to ﬁappen no matter what you do.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Well, I appreciate your

reaction.

¢

\ : . . :
I was not suggesting that there is consideration here to
prohibit informants. I was reflecting a view that I felt and

hold that the use of an informant does require some balance, as
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you yourself said, and I would be more comfortable with a
third party making a judgment as to whether the intrusion is
warranted by the particular circumstance. But I do understand

your position. ¢

\

Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank vou, Senator Hart.

(Senator Hart leaves the hearing room.)

The Chairman. Senator Baker, do you have questions?

Senator Baker. Mr, Chairman, thank you very much.

Mr. Kelley, I have a great respect for you and your
organization and I personally regret that the organization is
in political distress, But we've both got to recognize that
it is, along with other agencies and departments of the
government.

I think ydu probébly would agree with me that even though
that is extraordinarily unpleasant and in many respects
unzortunate, that it also has a plus side. That is, it gives
us an indiqationqof'éur future direction and the opportunity,
at least, to improve the level of competency and service of
the government itself.

With that hopeful\néte, would vou be agreeable then to
volunteering for me any suggestions you have on how to %mprove
the responsiveness of the Federal Bureau of Investiéatién, or

indeed, for any other law enforcement agencies of the government

to the Congress, to the Attorney General, to the President, and
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how you would provide the methods, the access, the documents,
the records, thé authority, for the Congress to perform its
essential, I believe, essential oversight responsibility to
see that these funétions, these delicate functiéhs are being
undertaken properly?:

And before yoﬁ answer, let me tell you two or three things
I am concerned about.

It hasn't been long ago that the FBI Director was not
even confirmed by the Senate of the United States. I believe
you are the first one to be confirmed hy the Senate of the
United States. I think that is a movement in £he right
direction. I think the FBI has taken on a stature.that,/an
additional importance that requires it to have close; supervisipn
and scrutipy by us.

At the same time I rather doubt that we can become
involved in the daily relatianship between you and the Attorney
General. |

Therefore, I tend to believe that the Attorney General
needs to be more directly involved in the operations of the
FBI. )

I would appreéiate any comments on that.

‘Second, I rather believe that najor decisions of the

intelligence community and the FBI ought to be in writing, so

that the Congress can, if it needs to in the future, take a
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look at these decisions and the process by which they were
made to decide that you are or you are.not performing ybur
services diligently.

I don't think you can have oversight unless you have
access to records; and in many cases records don't exist
and in some cases the people who made those deéisions'are now
departed and in other cases you have conflicts.

How would you suggest: then that you improve the quality
of service of your agency? How would you propose that you
increase the opportunity for oversight of the Congress of the

- United States? What other suggestions do you have for improvingd
the ievel of law enforcement in the essential activity that
is required?

Mr.AKelley.‘ I would possibly ge repetitious in answering
this Senator, bhut I get a great deal of pleasure from telling
whatvI think is necessary ahd what I hope that I have followed,
one which is beyond my control, but which I think is very

'important is that the position of Director, the one to which
great attention should be paid in choosing the man who will
properly acquit himself.

I feel that the Judiciary Committee, at least in going

" over me, did a pretty good job. I feel that it is most
necessary that care be taken that his philosophy, his meaﬁs
of management,‘his facility to adapt ta change, his tendency

toward consulting with other members of the official family,
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that he be willing to, for exémple, go through oversight with
no reticence, and that I think that he should be chosen very
carefully.

I thiﬁk further that he should be respénsible for those
matters which indicate impropriety or illegality.

Senator Baker. Could you stop.for just a second? Who
does he work for? Does the Director, in your view, work for
the President of the United States, for the Attorney General,
for the Justige Department, for the Executive Branch?’

Who.doeS‘the executive of the FBI, the Director of the
IBI, be responsible to, who should he be"responsiblé to?

Mr. Kelley. Jurisdictionally, to the Attorney General,
but I think this is such an important field of influence that
it is not 'at all unlikely that we can expand it to the
judiciary, the legislative,'apd‘of coursé, we are under the
Attorney General.

Seﬁator Baker. Do you have any problems with the idea
of the President of the United States calling the Director of
the FBI and askiné fér performance of a particular task?

Does that give you any difficulty? Or do you think thatv
the relationship bgﬁween the FBI Director and the President
is such that that is desirable, or‘éﬁould it be conduited

¥

through the Attorney General?
Mr. Kelley. I think it should be in the great majority

of the cases conduited through the Attorney General. There
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‘has been traditionally some acceptance of the fact that if

the President wants to see and ta}k with the Director, he
may do so, call him directly.\

It has been my practice in such an event to thereafter
report to the Attorney General, whoever it might be, that I
have been called over and I discussed and was Eo;d. And this
was revealed in full to them,

Senator Baker. I suppose we could pass a statute that
says the Presi@ent has to go through the Atto;gey General,
a%though I rafhér'suspecﬁ it would be a little presumptuous.

~ But to go the next step, do you think it is necessarf
for the‘pursuit of effecﬁive oéersiéht on the part of the
Congress, to have some sort‘of décument written, of at least
somé‘sortvof account of a Presiaential order or an order of
the Attorney General given to a Directér of the PBI?

Do you think that these things néed to be handled in
avmore formal way?

HMr, Kelle&. Personally, it would be my practice in

the event I receive such an order, to request that it be

documented. This is a protection as well as a clarification

as to whether or not it should be placed as part of iegislation

I frankly would like to reserve that for some more considera-
tion.
I don't know whether it would be, but I think that it

. A
can be worked very easily.
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gsﬁ 9 1 Senator Baker., Iir, Xelley, Attorney General Levi, I
8
o
_ 2 ) believe, has already established some sort of agency -or
) g - . :
g 3 function within the Department that is serving as the equivalent,
£
4 || I suppose, of an Inspector General of the Justice Department,
5 including the FBI.
6 Are you familiar with the steps that Mr. Levi has
7; taken in that respect? I think he calls it the Office of
8 Professional Responsibility.
‘g Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir, I'm familiar with it.
10 Senator Baker. Do you have any comment on that? Will
171 || You give us any observations as to whether you think that
; i .
2 12 will be useful, helpful, or whether 1t will not be useful or
& P
] .
g 13 helpful, how it affects the FBI, how you visualize your
¢ :
E

14 relationship to it in the future?

15 Mr, Kelley. I don't object to this, which is to some
16 extent an oversight within the Department of Justice under the

17 Attorney General.

18 " Frankly, it just came out. I have not considered it

19 completely, but to the general concept, ves, I very definitely
) {

20 subscribe.

51 Senator Baker. How would you feel about extending that

99 concept of government-wide operation, a national Inspector

93 General who is involved with an oversight of all of the

o4 agencies of government as they interface with the Constitutionally

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, 0.C. 20003

o5 protected rights of the individual citizen? Would you care
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to comment cn .that, or would you;rather\save that for a while?

Mr. Kelley. I would like t9 reserve that one.

Senator Béker. I'm not surprised. Would yéu think about
it and let us know what you think about it?

Mr. Kelley. I will...

Senator Baker. All right. Mr. Chairmaﬂ, thank you very
much.

The Chairman. Senator Huddleston.

: Senator Huddleston. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Kelley, you describe on page 4 the conditions that
existed.when rnuch of the abuée thét we have talked about during
this inquiry occurred, indicﬁping that the people within the
Bureau felt like they were dqiné what wés éXpectéd.Of them
by the President, by the Attorney General, the Congress and

he people of the United States.

Does not this suggest that there has been a reaction
there to prevailing attitudes that might have‘existed in the
country because of certain ciféumstances rather than any
clear and specific diréct instructions that might have been
received from proper auﬁhorities? And if that is the case,
is it possible in developing this charter, this guideline,
to provide for that kind of specific instruction? .

Mr. Kelley. I think so, yes. I think that they can

logically be incorporated and that --

Senator Huddleston. You can see there would be a continuj

¢
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danger if any agency is l€ft to simply react to whatever the
attitudes ma? be.at a specific time in this country because ---

Mr. Kelle?. Senator,; I don't contenmplate it might be
a continuing danger, but it cértainly would be. a very acceptahl
guidepost whereby we can, in the event such a need seems
to arise, know what we can do.

Senator Huddleston. Well, in pdrsuing the area whiéh
Senator Harf was discussing, that is whether or not we can
provide sufficient guidelines would replace a decision Ey the
court in determining what action mighﬁ be proper and specific -

.ally in protecting individual's rights, can't we also
provide the restrictions and guidelines and the va;ious
techniques that might be used?

For-iﬁstance, supposing weyéo establish the fact, as
has already been done, that informants are necessary and
desirable. ilow do we keep that informant opgrating within the
proper limits so that he in fact is not violating individual
rights?

Mr, Kz2lley. Well, of course, much of the reliance must
be placed on the agent and.the supervision of the FBI +to assure
that there is no infringement of rights,

Senator Huddleston. But #his.is an aware we've gotten
into some difficulty in the past. We have assumed that the

particular action was necessary, that there was a present

threat that some intelligence programs should be initiated, but

12989494 Page 188
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in many cases it has gone beyond what would appear to have been
necessary to‘have addressed the original threat.

How do we‘keep within the préper balance there?

Mr, Kelley. Well, .actually, it's just about like any
other ocffense. It is an invasion of the other individual's
right and it is by an officer and an FBI agentAis an officer.
There's the possibility'of'criminal prosecution against him.

This is one which I think might flow 1f he counsels”
the_inforgant.

Now insofar as his %nability to'control the informant,

I don't suppose that would warrant prosecution, but there is
still supervisoty control over that agent and over that
informant by insisting that control is exerdisad on a continuing
basis.

Senator Huddleston. It brings up an interesting point
as to whether or not a law enforcenent agency'ought to be
very alert to any law violations of its owﬁ members or anyone
else. |

If a Whi;e House official asks the FBI or someone to. do
some;hing unlawful, the question seems to me to occur as to
whether or not that is not a violation that should be reported
by the FBI,

Mr, Kelley. I think that any violation which comes to
our attention should either be handled-by us or the proper

authority.

‘ .
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Senator Huddleston. But that hasn't been the éase in the
| (
past.
Mr., Kelley. Well, I don't know what you're referring
to but I would think your statement is éroper.
Senator Huddleston. Well, ;e cértainly.have evidence
of unlawful activity taking place in various p?ojects that
have begn undertaken, which certainly were not brought to
light willingly by the FBI or by other law enforcement agencies|
The question that I'm really concerned about is .as
we attempt to draw a guideline and charters gpat would give
the Agehcy the best flexibility that they may neeq, a wide
range of threats, how do we control what happens Qithin each
of those actions to keep them from going beyond whaé

was intended to begin with? }
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Mr. Kelley. Youfre'still speaking of informants.

Senatof.Huddleston. Not only informants‘but the agenﬁs‘
themselves as they go into squeillance, wiretaps, or whatever
intelligence gathering techniques.

The otriginal thrust of mf question was, even though we
may be able to provide guidelines of a broad ﬁature, how do
we control the techniques that might be used, that ini themselvd
might be used, that in themselves might be a serious violation
of the rights.

Mr. Kelley. Well, fifst, I don;t know whether it's
germane to your question but I do feel that it should be’pointe
out that the asséciatidn to, the relationship between the
informant and his agent handler is a vefy confiden£ial one,
and I doubt very seriously whether we could have any guide-
lines, where there might be an extension of any monitors here
Because thereby you do have a destruction of tﬁat relationship.

( .

Insofar as.the activities of agents, informants or others

which may_be illegal, we have on many occasions learned of

violations of the law on the part of informants, and either

prosecuted ourselves; through the reporting of it to the
Uniﬁed States Attorney, or turned it over to the local authorit
We have done this on many a time, many occasions. Insofar

as our own personnel, we have an internal organization, the
Inspection Division, which reviews this type of activity, and

if there be any violation, yes, no question about it, we would |

&
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pursue it to the point of prqsecution.

Senator Huddleston. But it could be helped by periodic
reﬁiéw. .

Mr. Kelley. We do, on an annual basis, review the
activi£ies of our 59 offices through that same Inspection
Division, and they have a clear charge to go over this as well
as -other matters.

Senator Huddleston. Mr. Kelley, you pointed out the
differeﬁce in the approacheé when gatherihg intelligence, in
gathering evidence after a crime has been committed.

Woqu there be any advantage, or would it be feasible to
attempt to separate these functions within t;e Agenéy,-in the

departments, for instance, with not having a .nixing of

. gathéring intelligence and gathering evidence? Are the technig

definable and different?:
Mr. Kelley. Senator, I think they are compatible. I
see no objection to the way that they aré now being handled
on a management basis. I think, as a matter of fatt, it is
a very fine association whereby the intélligende, stemming as
it does from a substantive violaéion, is a natural complement.
Senator Huddleston. Now, another area, the FBI furnishes
informatioﬁ to numerous government agencies.
Is this pfoperly restricted and controlled at the present
time in your judgment as to just who can ask the FBI for

information, what kind of information they can ask for, and
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